The effects of ionizing radiation on domestic dogs: a review of the atomic bomb testing era

Gabriella J. Spatola^{1,2}, Elaine A. Ostrander³ and Timothy A. Mousseau^{1,4*}

¹Department of Biological Sciences, University of South Carolina, Columbia, SC, 29208, U.S.A.

²Graduate Partnerships Program, National Human Genome Research Institute, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, 20892, U.S.A.

³Cancer Genetics and Comparative Genomics Branch, National Human Genome Research Institute, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, 20892, U.S.A.

⁴SURA/LASSO/NASA, ISS Utilization and Life Sciences Division, Kennedy Space Center, Cape Canaveral, FL, 32899, U.S.A.

ABSTRACT

Dogs were frequently employed as laboratory subjects during the era of atomic bomb testing (1950–1980), particularly in studies used to generate predictive data regarding the expected effects of accidental human occupational exposure to radiation. The bulk of these studies were only partly reported in the primary literature, despite providing vital information regarding the effects of radiation exposure on a model mammalian species. Herein we review this literature and summarize the biological effects in relation to the isotopes used and the method of radionuclide exposure. Overall, these studies demonstrate the wide range of developmental and physiological effects of exposure to radiation and radionuclides in a mid-sized mammal.

Key words: radiation, dog, radioactivity, cancer, disease, canine

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	.1799
II.	Methods of radionuclide exposure	.1801
	(1) Intravenous injection	1801
	(2) Inhalation	1804
	(3) Ingestion	1804
	(4) External X-ray and gamma ray exposure	1808
	(5) Other methods of exposure	1810
III.	Conclusions	.1811
IV.	Acknowledgements	.1811
V.	References	.1811

I. INTRODUCTION

Studies on the effects of ionizing radiation exposure in animals were largely initiated to determine safety guidelines for humans working with radiation in the late 1940s and remain relevant to biologists today. The insight gained from such studies can be used to prepare for unintentional exposures, including those from nuclear accidents, medical procedures, and exposure during space travel, where many types of organisms, including humans, endure prolonged exposures to low dose ionizing radiation (e.g. Mousseau & Møller, 2020).

Domestic dogs (*Canis lupus familiaris*) were an organism of choice for early studies of radiation exposure, with large-scale, long-term studies initiated in the early 1950s. Support for these studies was originally provided by the United States Atomic Energy Commission (AEC), which was established after World War II to advance and control atomic research

^{*} Author for correspondence at address 1 (Tel: +1 803 920 7704; E-mail: mousseau@sc.edu)

Biological Reviews 96 (2021) 1799–1815 © 2021 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs License, which permits use and distribution in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited, the use is non-commercial and no modifications or adaptations are made.

and technology. The AEC was disbanded in 1974 and its functions were reassigned to the Energy Research and Development Administration, later known as the U.S. Department of Energy. These agencies supported several large-scale studies designed to test the effects of radiation exposure on the health and lifespan of domestic dogs, particularly beagles.

Radium and plutonium were the first internally deposited radionuclides used to study the long-term biological effects on dogs (Stannard, 1988; Thompson, 1989). In fact, similar studies were conducted on human psychiatric patients prior to the establishment of the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission (Looney, Hasterlik & Brues, 1955). Studies of radium isotopes were conducted in response to the discovery of exposure effects in female factory workers who contracted radiation poisoning from painting watch dials with selfluminous paint containing radium. Beginning in the early 1900s and extending until the late 1920s the workers, termed 'Radium Girls' (Clark, 1997) would 'point' their camel hairbrushes using their lips, causing them to ingest small amounts of radium from the paint. Afflicted with anaemia, and a condition now known as radium jaw, an unknown number of women suffered and died before litigation brought a halt to the practice in 1928.

As plutonium became of interest for its use in atomic weapons, the need for occupational safety guidelines emerged (Thompson, 1989). It became apparent that the limited research derived from experiments on psychiatric patients and people who were accidently exposed to radium, such as the dial painters, would not suffice in providing the information necessary to set occupational safety guidelines. Researchers began testing radium toxicity in rats, mice, and rabbits, and used the knowledge gained from these studies to create maximum permissible amounts of occupational radiation exposure. However, the small body size and short lifespan of these model organisms left translational gaps with regards to the application of radium toxicity to humans. Some radiation effects can be delayed more than 20 years, which far surpasses the lifespan of rodents, highlighting the need for a more suitable animal model (Dougherty et al., 1962).

The domestic dog was chosen for radiation research because of their larger body size and longer lifespan compared to rodents, as well as their widespread availability. Early on, 'pound' or 'mongrel' dogs of mixed and usually unknown descent were frequently used (e.g. Shively, Michaelson & Howland, 1958; Handford et al., 1960; Bair & McClanahan, 1961). As researchers gained a better understanding of confounding health history and the role that disparate genetic backgrounds could play in producing variability in test results, a shift was made toward the use of purebred dogs. As a breed, beagles were generally selected for their small size, non-aggressive nature, and availability (Andersen & Good, 1970; Thompson, 1989). However, some studies employed other dog breeds with specific genetic susceptibilities. For instance, two studies used Saint Bernards (Taylor et al., 1981; Lloyd et al., 1983d) rather than beagles for exposure tests since, like many large dogs, they are

naturally susceptible to bone diseases including osteosarcoma (Tjalma, 1966). These studies provided researchers with an opportunity to gain a better understanding of how inherent genetic susceptibility might exacerbate radiation-induced bone disease. Beginning in 1969, one study examined the incidence of osteosarcoma in Saint Bernards following injection of 239 Pu. Identifying 14 osteosarcomas in the eight Saint Bernards that died following injection, they estimated Saint Bernards were about five times more sensitive than beagles to 239 Pu induced-bone sarcomas and 130 times more sensitive to 239 Pu than the average human (Taylor *et al.*, 1981). While these results were promising, the large size of the Saint Bernard made them relatively undesirable as a study animal and their use was quickly curtailed.

Research using domestic dogs to study radiation exposure effects expanded as interest in nuclear power sources gained traction, resulting in more fission product radionuclides being added to large-scale studies (Thompson, 1989). Fission product radionuclides are components of fallout from nuclear weapons testing and nuclear reactors, both new technologies that heightened apprehension for accidental exposures. Some of the most common radionuclides released after nuclear explosions include ⁹⁰Sr, ¹³⁷Cs, ²³⁸Pu, and ²⁴¹Am, among others. For example, particulate plutonium was detected in fallout released from the Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Power Plant after the accident in 2011, although the physical and chemical form was unknown until recently. Kurihara et al. (2020) reported the discovery of plutonium associated with caesium-rich microparticles (CsMPs), which are released after nuclear accidents. When nuclear meltdowns occur, CsMPs are formed as a result of nuclear fuel reacting with concrete from the reactor's structure (Furuki et al., 2017). Similarly, the accident at Chernobyl in 1986 released vast amounts of many radionuclides including several isotopes of plutonium, that were dispersed globally (Hirose & Sugimura, 1990; Ketterer, Hafer & Mietelski, 2004). The discovery of plutonium release as a result of nuclear accidents highlights the utility of studies on the effects of plutonium exposure in dogs.

Some early studies that experimentally exposed dogs to radionuclides did not seek to investigate the effects of exposure. In fact, many of these studies even corrected for radioactive decay, allowing them to consider the radioisotope components to be non-radioactive for the purpose of their studies (Morrow & Gibb, 1958; Smith *et al.*, 1961). These studies were particularly important as they represent the first attempts to refine methods of experimental exposure, providing critical information upon which later studies were built. For example, one study investigated the clearance of dust containing alpha emitters from the respiratory tract after inhalation, which later became the most widely studied method of radiation exposure used on dogs.

In June 1960, the Lovelace Foundation for Medical Education and Research in New Mexico obtained funding for the foundation of a new laboratory with the ability to construct and operate large-scale inhalation studies on dogs. The laboratory, later known as the Inhalation Toxicology

Research Institute (ITRI), completed 19 lifelong studies on beagles where over 1500 dogs were exposed to inhaled radionuclides (Thompson, 1989). In perhaps the largest of these studies, 126 young adult beagles were exposed to betaemitting ¹⁴⁴Ce aerosols and the effects were compared to those produced in dogs exposed to alpha-emitting ²³⁹Pu aerosols. Researchers concluded that lower doses of alphaemitting radionuclides, compared to beta-emitting radionuclides, can induce pulmonary cancers in dogs (Hahn et al., 1999). Further studies of ¹⁴⁴Ce exposure conducted by ITRI exposed juvenile and aged beagles in addition to young adults, although these results were not published in the primary literature. In this study, cerium cleared from the lungs of three-month-old dogs more quickly than it cleared from the lungs of 8 to 10-year-old dogs, and larger fractions were deposited in the skeletons of juveniles (Thompson, 1989).

Many large-scale studies were followed by smaller ancillary studies, yielding an overall broader scope. Major studies tended to include young adult dogs, but several smaller-scale studies of juvenile or aged dogs were conducted in order to investigate the influence of age or development on differences in radiation exposure effects (e.g. Lloyd et al., 1983a, c). Results of these comparative studies varied with the different radionuclides implemented. Some studies found juvenile dogs to have greater 226 Ra and 239 Pu retention in the bone after exposure (Bruenger et al., 1980; Lloyd et al., 1983c), suggesting that they may be more radiosensitive, while other studies indicate that aged dogs died significantly earlier than juveniles or young adults exposed to 137Cs (Nikula et al., 1996). Similarly, ancillary studies were performed with minor variations in exposure methods, such as altering the particle size of inhalants or using radionuclide aerosols of differing solubilities to determine if such alterations could cause substantial differences in exposure effects (e.g. Guilmette et al., 1984; Muggenburg et al., 1996). Several studies found that retention was significantly affected by the particle size of ²³⁹Pu in inhaled aerosols. The average radiation dose to the lung 10 years after exposure was estimated to be twice as large for particles of 2.8 μ m activity median aerodynamic diameter (AMAD) than for smaller-sized particles of 0.72 µm AMAD because of differences in retention (Guilmette et al., 1984). Henceforth, results of these ancillary studies are discussed in comparison to their respective major studies in order to provide the most comprehensive and logical understanding of radiation exposure effects on domestic dogs.

Even before fully understanding the effects of radiation on humans, clinicians began using radiotherapy to treat cancer (Grubbé, 1933). Radiotherapy remains a primary treatment for cancer to date, often in the forms of external beam radiation (teletherapy) or radioactive implants (brachytherapy) (Mohan *et al.*, 2019). Several recently published studies have used dogs afflicted with cancer to test radiotherapies aimed specifically at tumour reduction (e.g. Gagnon *et al.*, 2020; Monforte Monteiro *et al.*, 2020). Although these studies provide valuable information to the medical field, studies conducted on diseased dogs, particularly those with cancer, are not discussed herein as the reported effects are more relevant to clinical treatments *versus* radiation *per se*. In order to provide a clear assessment of the effects of radiation on dogs, we include only studies conducted on healthy dogs in this review.

The effects of internally deposited radionuclides depend on their distribution, retention, and length of duration within the body. The initial absorption of radionuclides differs based on their entry route into the body. Studies on domestic dogs implemented four primary methods of radiation exposure: intravenous injection, inhalation, ingestion, and external irradiation.

II. METHODS OF RADIONUCLIDE EXPOSURE

(1) Intravenous injection

Intravenous injection was chosen as a primary method of exposure because it was thought to bypass the complications of absorption (Thompson, 1989). Twenty-two major studies exposed dogs to intravenously injected ¹³⁷Cs, ¹⁴⁴Ce, ²²⁶Ra, 224 Ra, 228 Ra, 228 Th, 239 Pu, 241 Am, 249 Cf, 252 Cf, 253 Es, or 90 Sr (Table 1). The most common effects were bone and skeletal tumours, which were subsequently the leading causes of death (Bruenger et al., 1980; Lloyd et al., 1993, 1994, 1995; White et al., 1994). Radioactive elements such as strontium, radium, and plutonium are notoriously bone-seeking, so elevated retention in these parts of the body after injection leads to much higher effective doses to these tissues. A similar trend was seen with I¹³¹ which was released after the Chernobyl nuclear disaster. Iodine is naturally concentrated in the thyroid, so children exposed after the nuclear disaster received higher doses to the thyroid compared to the average body dose, resulting in increased incidences of thyroid cancers among children less than 15 years old at the time of the accident (Astakhova et al., 1998; Jacob et al., 1999).

Further effects of intravenously injected radionuclides included liver tumours and haematopoietic cell damage. Dogs intravenously injected with ¹³⁷Cs and ²⁴¹Am solutions had an increased incidence of liver tumours (Llovd et al., 1995; Nikula et al., 1995, 1996). At Argonne National Laboratory all middle-aged dogs exposed to ¹³⁷Cs died from complications associated with radiation-induced haematopoietic cell damage (Nikula et al., 1996). Indeed, haematopoietic cell damage is now known to be a leading cause of death after exposure to ionizing radiation in humans and was first reported in a small number of dogs from a single study that were exposed to large doses of X-ray emissions in 1922 (Shao, Luo & Zhou 2014). Damage to haematopoietic stem cells via ionizing radiation causes differentiation and suppression of bone marrow development and is dependent on radiation dose (Shao et al., 2014; Guo et al., 2015). Both phenotypes are the direct result of oxidative stress (Einor et al., 2016), although related mechanisms are also proposed

Radionuclide/ source of irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	Number of exposures	Age of dogs at first exposure (months)	References	Major results
137 Cs	Intravenous injection	9.6–14.6 Gy (cumulative dose)	Single	5-68	Nikula et al. (1996)	Liver degeneration; aspermy; haematopoietic failure
$^{137}\mathrm{Cs}$	Intravenous injection	7.42–16.4 Gy (cumulative dose)	Single	12–14	Nikula et al. (1995); Redman et al. (1972): Boecker (1972)	Aspermy; liver tumours; nasal/sinus tumours
144 Ce	Intravenous injection	0.851-19.61 MBq/kg	Single	13	Summary of results available in	Shortened lifespan; bone tumours
224 Ra	Intravenous injection	(total injected) 13–380 kBq/kg (quantity	Single	15-24	Thompson (1989) Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1982); Muggenburg	Bone tumours; nasal tumours;
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	injected) 0.789–370 kBq (total injected)	Multiple	14.3	et al. (1996) White $et al. (1994)$; Raabe & Parks (1993): Raabe $et al. (1981)$.	haematological changes Bone tumours
		mjouru)			Momeni (1978); Parks <i>et al.</i> (1978); Momeni <i>et al.</i> (1976a)	
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	0.222–370 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	12–28	Polig <i>et al.</i> (2004); Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (2001 <i>a</i> , <i>b</i>); Bruenger <i>et al.</i> (1991); Dourdherty & Rosenhlatt (1971)	Bone tumours; intraocular melanomas
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	0.74–37 kBq/kg (quantity iniected)	Single	35	Loyd <i>et al.</i> (1983 <i>b</i> , c , 2001 <i>b</i>); Bruenger <i>et al.</i> (1991)	Greater retention in juveniles
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	37–370 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	58.8 - 74.4	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> $(1983a, b, 2001b);$ Bruenger <i>et al.</i> (1991)	Lower retention in aged dogs; kidney deterioration
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	0.02–1.1 µCi/kg (quantity injected)	Single	17 (one was 110 months)	Taylor <i>et al.</i> (1997); Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1983 <i>b</i> , <i>d</i>)	Greater retention in Saint Bernards; higher risk for bone disease in Saint Bernards
226 Ra	Intravenous injection	1.91–10.8 μC/kg (quantity injected)	Single	1.7 - 75	Mays et al. (1958)	Radon retention
228 Ra	Intravenous injection	0.74–333 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	13–24	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (2001 <i>a</i>); Dougherty & Rosenblatt (1971)	Bone tumours; intraocular melanomas; haematological chanore
228 Th	Intravenous injection	0.074–99.9 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	10-24	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1984 <i>a</i> , 2001 <i>a</i>); Dougherty & Rosenblatt (1971); Strover <i>et al.</i> (1960)	Bone tumours; intraocular melanomas
²³⁹ Pu	Intravenous injection	0.037–111 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	13-25	Lloyd <i>a al.</i> (1993, 1999, 2001 <i>a</i> , <i>b</i>); Bruenger <i>a al.</i> (1991); Peterson <i>a al.</i> (1982); Wronski <i>at al.</i> (1980); Dougherty & Rosenblatt (1971); Cochran <i>a al.</i> (1969)	Shortened lifespan; bone tumours; haematological changes; liver tumours
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Intravenous injection	0.185–111 kBq/kg	Single	2.9 - 3.5	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1999, 2001 <i>b</i>); Bruenger	Greater retention in the bone of
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Intravenous injection	(quantity injected) 0.592–11.1 kBq/kg	Single	49.2 - 62.4	et al. (1980, 1991) Lloyd et al. (1978, 1991, 1999,	juveniles; bone tumours Greater retention on bone surfaces of
239 Pu	Intravenous injection	(quantity injected) 0.0158–0.903 μCi/kg (quantity injected)	Single	19	2001 <i>b</i>); Bruenger <i>d al.</i> (1991) Taylor <i>d al.</i> (1981, 1997)	aged dogs; bone tumours Bone tumours; higher risk for bone disease in Saint Bernards
						(Continues)

Table 1. Studies that exposed dogs to radiation *via* intravenous injection

Table 1. (Com	<i>t.</i>)					
Radionuclide/ source of irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	Number of exposures	Age of dogs at first exposure (months)	References	Major results
241 Am	Intravenous injection	0.074–103.6 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	15–19	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1970, 1984 <i>b</i> , 1994, 1995, 2001 <i>a</i>); Taylor <i>et al.</i> (1993); Polig <i>et al.</i> (1984)	Bone tumours; liver tumours; thyroid damage; haematological changes; liver failure kidnev failure
²⁴⁹ Cf	Intravenous injection	0.0222–11.1 kBq/kg (anantity injected)	Single	15-19	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1972, 1976); Bruenger <i>et al.</i> (1972):	Bone tumours
$^{252}\mathrm{Cf}$	Intravenous injection	0.0222–11.1 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	15-19	Lloyd et al. (1972, 1976)	Bone tumours; lower carcinogenicity
$^{253}\mathrm{Es}$	Intravenous injection	11.1–111 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	16	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (1975)	Similar to californium; no bone tumours
$^{90}\mathrm{Sr}$	Intravenous injection	137–1220 kBq/kg (total injected)	Single	17.7	Raabe & Parks (1993); Nilsson & Book (1987): Momeni <i>et al.</i> (1976 <i>b</i>)	Bone tumours; mouth tumours
$^{90}\mathrm{Sr}$	Intravenous injection	22.2–3700 kBq/kg (quantity injected)	Single	14-21	Lloyd <i>et al.</i> (2001 <i>a</i>); Dougherty & Rosenblatt (1971)	Bone tumours

(Shao *et al.*, 2014). As a result of bone marrow damage, which is characterized by a decrease in haematopoietic stem cell reserves and improper function of haematopoietic stem cell renewal, exposed subjects may develop aplastic anaemia or a myeloproliferative disorder, both related to a lack of healthy blood cells in the body. This can initiate a cascade of events leading to death.

An additional effect of intravenous exposure to ¹³⁷Cs included testicular damage in male beagles. All long-term male survivors that were injected with ¹³⁷Cs were aspermatic (Nikula et al., 1996). Recently, the mechanism of damage has been investigated in detail. One study used a ¹³⁷Cs source to expose several groups of male mice to gamma radiation at various levels (Son et al., 2015). Results indicated that even a low dose rate of 3.49 mGy h^{-1} , which results in a total dose of 1.7 Gy after 21 days, can induce disruption of the blood-testis barrier (Son et al., 2015), which is necessary for protecting germ cells and maintaining an appropriate microenvironment. Disruption of the barrier results in infertility. Unsurprisingly, infertility was also reported in wild-caught birds from Chernobyl, Ukraine, where ¹³⁷Cs was among the most prevalent radionuclides in fallout from the nuclear disaster (Møller et al., 2014). Møller et al. (2014) investigated the presence and sperm quality of wildlife externally exposed to consistent but relatively low dose rates of radiation chronically by the environment in and around Chernobyl. Their research showed that the proportion of male birds without sperm increased logarithmically with the level of radiation exposure, and 18.4% of males from highly contaminated areas were completely without sperm. Additional studies are needed to understand the effects of environmental exposure to ionizing radiation on fertility.

One particularly interesting observation from studies that implemented intravenous exposures was that retention of radionuclides differed by age. Three-month-old juvenile dogs injected with either ²²⁶Ra or ²³⁹Pu appeared to have greater nuclide retention in the skeleton compared to 17 to 19-month-old young adults who were injected with the same radionuclide concentrations per unit of body mass (Bruenger et al., 1980; Llovd et al., 1983c). Retention of ²²⁶Ra or ²³⁹Pu was also higher in 17-month-old young adults compared to 5-year-old beagles (Lloyd et al., 1983a). After single injections of 41 kBq 226 Ra/kg, cumulative average skeletal doses were 25 Gy for juveniles, 22 Gy for young adults, and 15 Gy for aged dogs. After injections of 11 kBq ²³⁹Pu/kg, cumulative average skeletal doses were 4 Gy for juveniles and young adults, and 5 Gy for aged dogs. Cumulative average skeletal doses were retrospectively estimated for 1 year prior to death, which was presumed to be the starting time of tumour growth. Despite juveniles having higher skeletal doses of 226 Ra, bone tumours occurred most frequently in young adult dogs (Bruenger, Lloyd & Miller, 1991).

Nikula *et al.* (1996) analysed data from two laboratories testing the effects and survival of beagles injected with ¹³⁷Cs at distinct ages. Aged dogs of both genders died significantly earlier than juvenile or young adult dogs as a result of haematological abnormalities, such as severe pancytopenia

leading to fatal haemorrhage, and/or septicaemia, despite having similar cumulative whole-body radiation doses (11 Gy for aged dogs, 12.8 Gy for young adults, and 10.9 Gy for juveniles). In addition, aged females died significantly earlier than aged males, showing differential radiosensitivity related to both age and sex.

Only two early radiation studies using purebred dogs examined effects in Saint Bernards rather than beagles, and both of these studies exposed dogs intravenously to either ²³⁹Pu or ²²⁶Ra. Saint Bernards exposed to ²³⁹Pu intravenously appeared to be more susceptible to radiation-induced bone tumours than similarly injected beagles, which is thought to be related to their observed predisposition to bone cancer (Taylor *et al.*, 1981). In addition, ²²⁶Ra-injected Saint Bernards retained greater quantities of the radionuclide compared to beagles, potentially contributing to their increased susceptibility (Lloyd *et al.*, 1983*d*).

(2) Inhalation

The most likely route of human occupational exposure to radionuclides is believed to be inhalation, leading researchers to implement this mode of exposure in animal studies (Cross et al., 1982; Thompson, 1989). Radon is a naturally occurring radionuclide that is frequently encountered in homes, and in humans is thought to be the second leading cause of lung cancer behind cigarette smoking (American Cancer Society, 2015). Radon levels within homes vary depending on the local soil or rock and can even be emitted from building materials. Those who work with naturally occurring materials that are high in radon levels, such as uranium miners, are at particularly high risk for detrimental exposure. Early on, radon studies were conducted on humans at the Argonne National Laboratory, although these studies included a limited number of participants and did not focus on the physiological effects of radon exposure. Instead, researchers sought to differentiate between radon absorbed environmentally and radon that is produced in the body as a result of radium decay after exposure (Lucas & Stehney, 1956). Several studies investigated the effects of radon inhalation exposure on dogs, reporting respiratory distress and respiratory tract tumours after exposure (Cross et al., 1982). In dogs exposed to radon, radon daughters, uranium ore dust, and/or cigarette smoke daily, pulmonary tumours were found after 50 months of exposure. Curiously, eight out of 19 dogs exposed to radon, radon daughters, and uranium ore dust daily developed respiratory tract tumours while only two out of 19 dogs exposed to radon, radon daughters, uranium ore dust, and cigarette smoke daily developed respiratory tract tumours. Researchers suggest that this could be related to increased mucus production or clearance as a result of cigarette smoking, causing a smaller radiation dose to bronchial and bronchiolar proliferating epithelial cells.

In 27 studies dogs were exposed to ²³⁹Pu, ²³⁸Pu, ¹⁴⁴Ce, ⁹⁰Sr, ⁹⁰Y, ⁹¹Y, ²⁴¹Am, Rn or U by inhaled aerosols containing radionuclides (Table 2). Lung tumours and respiratory damage were common deleterious results (Bair & Willard, 1962; Clarke & Bair, 1964; Muggenburg *et al.*, 1996; Hahn *et al.*, 1997; Park *et al.*, 2012) and were unique to this method of exposure. Radiation pneumonitis, an inflammation of the lung caused by radiation exposure, was the predominant non-neoplastic disease observed (Hahn *et al.*, 1975, 1997, 2001; Muggenburg *et al.*, 1996). Radiation pneumonitis is now known to be a common effect in human lung cancer patients who receive chemoradiation treatments. Radiation pneumonitis is typically not fatal in human cancer patients, although it is associated with high daily radiation dose and coincides with lower-lobe lung tumours (Palma *et al.*, 2013).

After brief retention in the lungs, some radionuclides tend to translocate throughout the dog's body, causing varying effects related to deposition and protracted exposure. Translocation of radionuclides after initial exposure likely causes not only immediate but delayed effects as well, with chronic exposure producing a constant high dose to organs and tissues well after initial exposure. For instance, a year after exposure to ²³⁸Pu, retention in the liver and skeleton of dogs remains persistent and is still present over 1000 days after exposure (Muggenburg et al., 1996). By comparison, ²³⁹Pu clears from the lungs of exposed individuals with an average estimated half-time of 1192 days, and more than 10 years after exposure 65% of the overall final body burden was found in the thoracic lymph nodes (Park et al., 2012). Delayed tumour formation occurs even without constant radionuclide exposure. The leading cause of death reported in two separate studies of dogs exposed to single inhalations of ²³⁸Pu aerosols were bone tumours, followed by lung and liver tumours, all of which appeared approximately 3 years post-exposure (Muggenburg *et al.*, 1996; Park *et al.*, 1997). ¹⁴⁴Ce similarly translocated to the liver and skeleton of exposed dogs, where the subsequent occurrence of liver and bone tumours were noted (Hahn et al., 1997). Long-term retention of inhaled ⁹⁰Sr was highest in the skeleton of exposed dogs leading to protracted exposure (Benjamin et al., 1975; Gillett et al., 1987b). As a result, 47% of exposed dogs suffered primary bone tumours.

Although dogs are the most common non-rodent laboratory mammal used in radiation studies, the biological effects and retention of inhaled radionuclides has also been studied in rats (Snipes, Boecker & McClellan, 1983; Lundgren *et al.*, 1992, 1995), mice (Hahn, Lundgren & McClellan, 1980; Lundgren *et al.*, 1980; Snipes *et al.*, 1983), hamsters (Sanders, 1977; Lundgren, Hahn & McClellan, 1982), and monkeys (LaBauve *et al.*, 1980; Poncy *et al.*, 1998). Lung tumours are common in all mammalian species chronically exposed to inhaled radionuclides, with effects ranging in severity depending on the dose and dose rate of exposure (Dagle & Sanders, 1984).

(3) Ingestion

Only two major experiments used ingestion as a method of radiation exposure, despite this being a primary route of long-term exposure after nuclear weapons detonations and nuclear accidents (Table 3). After an accident at a nuclear power plant, for example, radioactive fallout is dispersed by

Radionuclide/			Minihon of	Age of dogs at		
source of irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	exposures	(months)	References	Major results
¹⁴⁴ Ce	Inhalation, insoluble	0.333–3774 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	ŝ	Summary of results available in Gerber & al. (1996) and Thomnson (1989)	Greater deposition in the skeleton of juveniles
¹⁴⁴ Ce	Inhalation, insoluble	0.2923–1.998 MBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	96-120	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>d al.</i> (1996) and Thomsson (1989)	Less deposition in the skeleton of aged dogs; lung tumours
¹⁴⁴ Ce	Inhalation, insoluble	92.5–333 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Multiple	14-17	Summary of results available in Gerber d dl (1996) and Thompson (1989)	Delayed lung tumours
¹⁴⁴ Ce	Inhalation, insoluble (fused clay)	0.21–1200 Gy (cumulative lung dose to death)	Single	12–14	Hahn et al. (1973, 1999, 2001); Henderson et al. (1978); Pfleger et al. (1975); Benjamin et al. (1975)	Respiratory tract tumours
¹⁴⁴ Ce	Inhalation, soluble	0.18–10 MBq/kg (long- term retained burden)	Single	12–14	Hahn <i>et al.</i> (1997); Benjamin <i>et al.</i> (1975, 1979); Boccker & Cuddihv (1974)	Translocation of radionuclides; lung tumours; liver tumours; bone tumours
$^{238}{ m Pu}/^{239}{ m Pu}$	Inhalation	0.4–18.4 μCi (terminal body burden)	Single	'adult'	Yuile et al. (1970) ; Morrow et al. (1967)	Translocation of radionuclides; lung tumours; leukopenia
238 Pu	Inhalation, 1.5-µm particles	11.1 Gy (two-year mean dose to lung)	Single	12 - 15	Muggenburg et al. (1996)	Bone tumours; lung tumours; radiation pneumonitis
238 Pu	Inhalation, 3.0-µm particles	0.47–25 kBq/kg (initial lung burden)	Single	12 - 14	Muggenburg et al. (1996)	Bone tumours; lung tumours; radiation pneumonitis
238 Pu	Inĥalation, oxide	0.74-more than 74 kBq/ kg (terminal body burden)	Single	842	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>d al.</i> (1996) and Thompson (1989)	Bone tumours; greater deposition in the bone
$^{238}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, oxide, low levels	0.13–210 kBq (initial lung deposition)	Single	15-20	Park et al. (1997); Weller et al. (1995)	Lymphopenia; bone tumours; lung tumours
239 Pu	Inhalation	0.4–14,000 rad (estimated total dose to lungs)	Single	10–33	West & Bair (1964); Clarke & Bair (1964); Bair & Willard (1962, 1963)	Translocation of radionuclides; respiratory distress
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, 0.75-µm particles	0.518–5.92 kBq/kg (initial lung burden)	Single	12 - 15	Hahn <i>et al.</i> (1999); Guilmette <i>et al.</i> (1984)	Radiation pneumonitis; lung tumours
239 Pu	Inhalation, 0.75-µm particles	0.703–11.1 kBq/kg (total mean deposition from exposures)	Multiple	12–15	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>et al.</i> (1996) and Thompson (1989)	Retention independent of exposure history
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, 1.5-µm particles	10.9° Gy (two-year mean dose to lung)	Single	12 - 15	Hahn <i>et al.</i> (1999); Guilmette <i>et al.</i> (1984)	Radiation pneumonitis; lung tumours
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inĥalation, 1.5-µm particles	0.0148–20.35 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	2.6–3.6	Summary of results available in Gerber & al. (1996) and Thompson (1989)	Lower incidence of radiation pneumonitis

Radionuclide/				Age of dogs at		
source of			Number of	first exposure		
irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	exposures	(months)	References	Major results
239 Pu	Inhalation, 1.5-µm particles	1.11–13.69 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	84-120	Summary of results available in Gerber & al. (1996) and Thomnson (1989)	Higher incidence of radiation pneumonitis
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, 3.0-µm	12.2 Gy (two-year mean	Single	12 - 15	Hahn et al. (1999); Guilmette	Radiation pneumonitis; lung
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, nitrate, low levels	0.1–202 kBq (initial lung deposition)	Single	17–23	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>et al.</i> (1996) and Thompson (1989); Weller	Lymphopenia; bone tumours
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, oxide	2.22–11.47 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	12-43	Summary of results available in Gerber d al. (1996) and Thermony of the state of	Lung tumours
$^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Inhalation, oxide, low levels	0.014–210 kBq (initial lung denosition)	Single	14-25	1 nompson (1909) Park <i>et al.</i> (2012); Fisher & Weller (9010): Weller <i>et al.</i> (1995)	Lymphopenia; antibody response
241 Am	Inhalation	180–500 rad (skeletal dose)	Single	15-40	Gillett <i>et al.</i> (1985); Mewhinney	Translocation of radionuclides
90 Sr	Inhalation, insoluble (fused clav)	8.88–2,738 kBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	11 - 15	Benjamin <i>et al.</i> (1975)	Radiation pneumonitis; respiratory tract tumours: heart tumours
$^{90}\mathrm{Sr}$	Inhalation, soluble	0.067–4.3 kBq/kg (long term retained burden)	Single	12 - 15	Gillett <i>et al.</i> (1987 <i>a</i> , <i>b</i>); Benjamin <i>et al.</i> (1975, 1979)	Bone tumours; lung tumours
Λ_{06}	Inhalation, insoluble	3.885–118.4 MBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	12–14	Henderson et al. (1978); Hahn et al. (1975); Mauderly et al. (1973); Holbis et al. (1972)	Radiation pneumonitis; respiratory tract tumours
Λ_{16}	Inhalation, insoluble	0.592–11.47 MBq/kg (initial burden)	Single	12–14	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>d al.</i> (1996) and Thompson (1989)	Radiation pneumonitis; respiratory tract tumours
Λ^{16}	Inhalation, soluble	177.6–7,770 kBq/kg (initial hurden)	Single	12 - 15	Benjamin <i>et al.</i> (1979)	Translocation of radionuclides
$Pu/U/^{241}Am$	Inhalation	0.07 μCi/kg (initial lung hurden)	Single	15-40	Stanley et al. (1982)	Longer retention in the lungs than rats or monkeys
Rn/U	Inhalation	105 \pm 20 nCi/l of Rn; 12.9 \pm 6.7 mg/m ³ of U ore dust (average	Multiple	24-30	Cross et al. (1982)	Respiratory tract tumours, respiratory distress
n	Inhalation	concentration) 5.8 mg/m ³ (average daily concentration)	Multiple	Unspecified	Leach et al. (1970, 1973)	Retention in the lung and tracheobronchial lymph nodes; lung tumours

Table 2. (Cont.)

Radionuclide/ source of irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	Number of exposures	Age of dogs at first exposure (months)	References	Major results
⁹⁰ Sr	Ingestion	37–71800 kBq (total ingested)	Multiple	In-utero	Raabe & Parks (1993); White et al. (1993); Nilsson & Book (1987); Book et al. (1982); Raabe et al. (1981); Momeni (1978); Momeni et al. (1960); Dumonorth et al. (1960);	Bone tumours
U	Ingestion	20–100 μg/g of food/day	Multiple	3	Arruda-Neto et al. (2004)	Equal distribution between
$^{106}\mathrm{Ru}$	Ingestion/intravenous injection	1.5–3.0 μCi (administered dose)	Single	15.9 - 16.8	Furchner et al. (1971)	bone and bone marrow Comparison of retention between mammal species
$^{125}_{131}$ I	Brain implant Inhalation/intravenous	3.55 mCi (total implanted) 5.8 rads/µCi (average administered	Single Single	$6 \\ 6-48$	Ostertag <i>et al.</i> (1983) Foreman & Boecker (1969)	Necrosis Thyroid retention
¹⁴⁰ La	mjection/ingestion Inhalation/intravenous injection/gavage	00se) 200 μCi/10 min (inhalation); 0.25 mg (injected); 25 mg (gavage)	Single	11 - 13	Cuddihy & Boecker (1970)	Translocation/retention dependent on chemical
$^{192}\mathrm{Ir}$ $^{239}\mathrm{Pu}$	Brain implant Subcutaneous injection	1.02 mCi (total implanted) 1.25–9.46 μCi/kg (total injected)	Single Single	"Adult" "Adult"	Janzer et al. (1986) Dagle et al. (1984)	Necrosis Translocation of
54 Mn	Ingestion/intravenous	0.6 µc (administered dose)	Single	90–91	Furchner et al. (1966)	Comparison of retention
$^{75}\mathrm{Se}$	Ingection Ingestion/intravenous	1.1–2.2 µCi (administered dose)	Single	38-43	Furchner $et al. (1975)$	Comparison of retention
$^7\mathrm{Be}$	Injection Ingestion/intravenous injection	8.02–8.25 µCi (administered dose)	Single	77	Furchner et al. (1973)	Detween mamma species Comparison of retention between mammal species
90 Sr	Subcutaneous injection	5.55–55.5 MBq/kg (total injected)	Multiple	0-28.8	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>et al.</i> (1996) and Thomnson (1989)	Excessive mortality; bone tumours; myeloid leukaemia
$^{90}\mathrm{Sr}$	Transplacental injection	0.259–11.1 MBq/kg (burden at birth)	Single	1–9 days prepartum	Summary of results available in Gerber <i>a al.</i> (1996) and Thomson (1080)	Bone tumours
65 Nb	Ingestion/intravenous	$0.23-0.43 \ \mu Ci$ (administered dose)	Single	18.67 - 26.13	Furchner & Drake (1971)	Comparison of retention
Rn Rn	nyecuou Brain implant Heart implant	0.03–0.4 mc (dose implanted) 0.6–5.0 mCi (total implanted)	Single Single	Unspecified Unspecified	Globus <i>et al.</i> (1952) Borman & Meek (1931); Borman & McMillan (1927)	Neurohistological changes Destruction of sinoauricular nodes; changes in cardiac
U	Subcutaneous injection	4 mg/kg (total injected)	Single	5-126	MacNider $(1919, 1928a, b)$	Kidney damage; higher toxicity in aged dogs

Table 3. Studies that exposed dogs to radiation *via* ingestion and miscellaneous/multiple modes of exposure

wind and water, and humans are likely exposed via ingestion of contaminated foods. The University of California, Davis, conducted a long-term experiment using more than 400 beagles and several studies on this cohort were reported in the primary literature (Dungworth et al., 1969; Momeni et al., 1976b; Momeni, 1978; Raabe, Parks & Book, 1981; Book, Spangler & Swartz, 1982; Nilsson & Book, 1987; Raabe & Parks, 1993; White et al., 1993). The experiment was intended to provide evidence that could be applied to humans, specifically in the event of indirect exposure to unborn children whose mothers reside in areas where nuclear fallout has settled. In this experiment, pregnant dams were fed ⁹⁰Sr at various doses and pups were continued on the diet until 540 days after birth. In the highest-dose groups, major effects included bone tumours, myeloproliferative disorders, and shortened lifespans (Dungworth et al., 1969; Book et al., 1982; White et al., 1993). The distribution of bone sarcomas correlated with the cancellous bone volume-to-surface ratio rather than bone mass or dose distribution (White et al., 1993). The median lifespan of dogs that ingested 12 µCi/day was 5.2 and 6.5 years for those who ingested 4 µCi/day. Interestingly, beagles in the lowest-dose group (1.3 μ Ci/day) appeared to have normal lifespans, with a median lifespan of 12.5 years, and did not develop any radiation-induced bone disease (Book et al., 1982).

The effects of exposure to low dose ionizing radiation remain of interest to biologists today, as such effects are often long delayed or confounded by other environmental factors (Burlakova et al., 2016). As radiation dose decreases, uncertainty regarding which phenotypes can be directly attributed to radiation increases. This uncertainty makes it necessary for researchers to use very large sample sizes and continue experiments for extended periods of time, which is often undesirable when using larger mammals such as dogs, that are both expensive and labour intensive to maintain. Instead, some researchers have transitioned to studying natural populations exposed to chronic low dose ionizing radiation over many generations, such as rodents and birds (Galván et al., 2014; Mousseau & Møller, 2014; Lehmann et al., 2016; Kesäniemi et al., 2020). Although hundreds of dog populations exist in residential areas across the globe, some of which live in areas contaminated by radioactive fallout from nuclear disasters or atomic bomb testing, such as in Chernobyl, Ukraine, Fukushima, Japan, the Semipalatinsk Test Site, near Kurchatov, Kazakhstan, or Bikini and Enewetak atolls of the Marshall Islands, these populations have never been studied and thus present a novel opportunity to investigate the effects of low dose ionizing radiation.

(4) External X-ray and gamma ray exposure

Several studies commissioned by the AEC, as well as studies sponsored by agencies outside of the United States including the Universities of Ulm (Germany) and Helsinki (Finland), exposed dogs to ⁶⁰Co gamma rays or X-rays (Table 4). Unlike research using internally deposited radionuclides, studies using external exposure methods were largely focused on leukaemogenic processes, including haematopoietic function and characteristics of bone marrow after exposure. In dogs continuously exposed to ⁶⁰Co gamma rays, early haematopoietic failure was positively associated with accumulated dose and dose rate of exposure (Carnes & Fritz, 1993). In dogs exposed solely *in utero* compared to those who were continuously exposed even after birth for the duration of their life (7 cGy/day), the frequency of myeloid leukaemia differed significantly, with dogs in terminated exposure regimens being less likely to develop myeloid leukaemia (Seed *et al.*, 1987). Haematopoietic function of dogs in both exposure regimens was progressively suppressed until 100–150 days of age, at which time dogs from both groups partially recovered haematopoietic function (Seed *et al.*, 1987).

Haematopoietic responses have also been documented following accidental exposure to ionizing radiation in humans. Kesminiene et al. (2008) investigated the risk frequency of haematological malignancies in so-called 'Chernobyl liquidators' who participated in accident clean up and recovery efforts after the nuclear disaster. These clean-up workers were exposed to significant levels of external beta and gamma radiation and appeared to be at a significantly increased risk for haematological malignancies when doses exceeded 200 mGy. However, there were several potential issues with the dose reconstructions related to recall bias because the dose reconstruction was based on subjective information gathered from individuals (e.g. recall of routes to and from work and details of the work they performed). Researchers attempted to correct for these particular biases by incorporating uncertainties into the model. Of the 598 liquidators included in this study, 117 reported neoplasms of lymphoid and haematopoietic origin, 69 of which were diagnosed as leukaemia. However, because of the relatively small sample size for this study, and the challenges of dose reconstruction based on individual recall, the relationship between accidental exposures and risk of leukaemia remains largely unclear. It is perhaps notable that the most comprehensive studies of the association between external low dose radiation exposure (CT scans) and cancer in humans employed 10.9 million individuals (Mathews et al., 2013), emphasizing the need for statistically rigorous sampling designs for such research.

A large-scale study conducted at the University of Colorado exposed over 1500 dogs to 60 Co gamma rays *in utero*, terminating exposure at various ages post-conception and extending for a maximum of 12 months. Mortality related to neoplasia occurred in 40% of all exposed dogs, with significant increases observed in dogs less than 4 years old. Interestingly, in this particular study all exposures occurred when dogs were *in utero* or neonates, yet, neither cancer nor myeloproliferative diseases appeared until adulthood (Benjamin *et al.*, 1998*b*).

The results of studies assessing humans exposed to radiation while *in utero* are highly variable among studies and geographic regions (e.g. National Research Council, 2006). Kato, Yoshimoto & Schull (1989) found that children exposed *in utero* to radionuclides from atomic bomb fallout

Table 4. Stue	dies that exposed dogs to rac	liation <i>via</i> external gamma 1	ays or X-rays			
Radionuclide/				Age of dogs		
source of			Number of	at first exposure		
irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	exposures	(months)	References	Major results
⁶⁰ Clo	External gamma ray	3–540 mGy/day (dose rate)	Continuous	13	Carnes & Fritz (1993); Norris et al. (1968); Seed et al. (1977); Seed & Meyers (1993); Seed et al. (2002)	Hematopoietic failure; aspermy
60 Co	External gamma ray	38–263 mGy/day (dose rate)	Terminated	12-24.9	Carnes & Fritz (1991)	Hematopoietic failure
00000000000000000000000000000000000000	External gamma ray External gamma ray External gamma ray (10 min exposures)	7.5 GGy/day (dose rate) 3000 R (total exposure) 15.6–88.3 cGy (total dose)	Continuous Single Multiple	In-utero 'Heterogenous' In-utero-12	Seed et al. (1987, 1993) Handford et al. (1960) Benjamin et al. (1997, 1998a,b); Lao (1998); Garner et al., 1974; Jaenke & Angleton (1990); Miller & Benjamin (1985); Wilke et al. (1979); Jaenke	Hematopoietic failure/recovery Deaths within 3–4 days Shortened lifespan; neoplasia
60Co	External gamma ray	2–18 R/min (dose rate)	Continuous	6-12	Hager et al. (1961)	Survival after bone marrow
60Co	External gamma ray	292–436 R (total exposure)	Single	Unspecified	Shively et al. (1958, 1961)	u'aususion Shortened lifespan; haematological changes
X-ray	External X-ray	107–361 R (median lethal dose)	Multiple	Unspecified	Ainsworth & Leong (1966)	Hematologic changes/recovery
X-ray X-ray	External X-ray External gamma ray (limited exposure to the heart)	200–400 R (total exposure) 36–52 Gy (total dose)	Single Multiple	Unspecified 18	Nemes <i>et al.</i> (1952) McChesney <i>et al.</i> (1988); Gillett <i>et al.</i> (1985)	Changes in salivary components Myocardial damage
X-ray	External X-ray	$100-300 \mathrm{R}$ (total exposure)	Multiple	8-15	Andersen & Rosenblatt (1969); Anderson <i>et al.</i> (1961)	Shortened lifespan; neoplasia
X-ray	External X-ray	0.21–1.57 Gy (total dose)	Single	15 - 30	Nothdurft <i>et al.</i> (1984); Gerhartz <i>et al.</i> (1982); Nothdurft & Fliedner (1982)	Hematopoietic cell changes
X-ray	External X-ray	8-30 Gy (total dose)	Single	11 - 26	\mathbf{Xu} et al. (2014)	Intestinal damage; acute
X-ray	(abdominal) External X-ray (brain)	10-16 Gy (total dose)	Single	'Adult'	Benczik et al. (2002)	radiation enteritis De-pigmentation of hair; other changes unrelated to exposure
X-ray	External X-ray (kidney)	2010-3780 R (total array)	Multiple	Unspecified	Mendelsohn & Caceres (1953)	Kidney damage
X-ray	External X-ray (lung)	18–24 Gy (total dose)	Single or multiple	19–23	Yin et al. (2016)	Radiation pneumonitis; lung fihrosis
X-ray	External X-ray (unilateral versus bilateral)	2.1–3.8 Gy (total dose entrance)	Single	12–20	Calvo <i>et al.</i> (1994); Kreja <i>et al.</i> (1993); Baltschukat & Nothdurft (1990)	Hematopoietic cell changes
X-ray	External X-ray (upper and lower body – sequential)	23.4 Gy (total dose)	Multiple	12-17	Nothdurft et al. (1989)	Hematopoietic cell changes

Table 4. $(Con$	<i>t.</i>)					
Radionuclide/ source of irradiation	Mode of exposure	Dose/treatment range	Number of exposures	Age of dogs at first exposure (months)	References	Major results
X-ray	External X-ray (upper body)	970–2125 R (midline air- exposure dose)	Single	12-60	Michaelson <i>a</i> al. (1967)	Hypothyroidism
X-ray	External X-ray (upper body)	1700–2125 R (midline air- exposure dose)	Single or multiple	Unspecified	Michaelson & Schreiner (1971)	Cardiopulmonary dysfunction; hypothyroidism
X-ray	External X-ray (upper versus lower part of body)	11.7 Gy (total dose)	Single	16-24	Calvo et al. (1994); Baltschukat et al. (1989); Nothdurft et al. (1986)	Hematopoietic cell changes
X-ray/ ⁶⁰ Co	External X-ray or gamma ray	360-594 R (total exposure)	Single	Unspecified	Michaelson <i>a</i> al. (1966)	Properdin level changes

cancer than survivors exposed as adults. A dose-response relationship between radiation dose in utero and instances of large benign thyroid nodules, but not small nodules, was reported in children exposed as a result of the Chernobyl nuclear disaster (Hatch et al., 2018). In addition, no significant evidence of elevated risk for thyroid cancer was found by this study. Schonfeld et al. (2012) examined the risk of long-term cancer after in utero exposure to radiation among offspring born to female workers at the Mavak Nuclear Facility in Ozyorsk, Russia between 1948 and 1988. Of the 3226 offspring in this study that were exposed to an average dose of 54.5 mGy in utero, only 28 had died at the time as a result of solid cancers, and six died from leukaemia, suggesting that there is no statistically significant association between exposure in utero and cancer death. Boice & Miller (1999) reviewed arguments made for and against the causal association between cancer and *in utero* exposure to ionizing radiation, which is especially debated at low exposure doses. These researchers argue that evidence of causal associations between in utero exposure and increased risk of leukaemia and solid cancers are primarily reported in case control studies, whereas cohort studies of accidentally exposed individuals generally find no association. Although most researchers acknowledge an association between in utero exposure to ionizing radiation and cancer risk, the causal nature of this relationship is unclear and undoubtedly complex.

in Hiroshima and Nagasaki, Japan, were at a higher risk for

(5) Other methods of exposure

In addition to the primary exposure methods mentioned above, various studies have used subcutaneous injection, transplacental injection, subcutaneous implants, brain implants, and combinations of previously discussed methods to expose dogs to radionuclides (Table 3). Several studies involved mixed radiation exposure, while others were stand-alone experiments (e.g. Foreman & Boecker, 1969; Cuddihy & Boecker, 1970). In addition, meta-analyses combining data from several sites have been published (Momeni et al., 1976b; Raabe & Parks, 1993). For example, one such study by Momeni et al. (1976b), which included data from two experiments, both completed at the University of California Davis, combined data from beagles that ingested ⁹⁰Sr or were injected with ²²⁶Ra. Results show larger skeletal changes, such as endosteal or periosteal sclerosis or thickening, fractures, osteolytic lesions, or trabecular coarsening in dogs injected with radium at lower activity levels compared to those that ingested strontium. Studies reporting on combined data sets are listed under each of the experiments included in the study in Tables 1 and 3.

Three studies exposed dogs *via* subcutaneous injections of either ⁹⁰Sr, U, or ²³⁹Pu and one exposed dogs using transplacental injections of ⁹⁰Sr (Table 3). No results have been published in the primary literature regarding studies that implemented subcutaneous or transplacental injections of ⁹⁰Sr, however a summary of early results may be found in

the International Radiobiology Archives of Long-Term Animal Studies (Gerber et al., 1996) or Thompson's Life-Span Effects of Ionizing Radiation in the Beagle Dog (Thompson, 1989). Daily ⁹⁰Sr injections were given to dogs for the purpose of exploring health risks that may be applied to humans continuously exposed to fallout from nuclear weapons testing and nuclear accidents. Thirty-two of 69 dogs subcutaneously injected daily with total quantities of 90 Sr ranging from 150 to 1500 µCi developed bone tumours or myeloid leukaemia. Daily subcutaneous injections of two litters with ⁹⁰Sr were terminated prior to completion of the study due to excessive mortality. In order to investigate health risks in beagles that could potentially apply to unborn children exposed to nuclear fallout, pups were transplacentally injected with ⁹⁰Sr; bone tumours occurred at higher doses and burdens at birth ranged from 120 to 300 µCi/kg (Thompson, 1989; Gerber et al., 1996). Dogs that were subcutaneously injected with uranium experienced kidney damage (MacNider 1919, 1928a,b). One to two-year-old beagles were more resistant to kidney damage while dogs over 7 years old showed no evidence of functional repair, indicating that subcutaneous injection of uranium is more toxic in aged dogs. At the University of Colorado, dogs were subcutaneously injected with ²³⁹Pu in their forepaws to imitate hand wounds received by accidentally exposed workers (Dagle et al., 1984). The highest concentrations of radionuclides that translocated from the initial injection site in the paw were found in the regional lymph nodes and liver, with average concentrations of 1429 and 0.83 nCi/g respectively for plutonium oxide and 5.78 and 0.18 nCi/g respectively for plutonium nitrate.

In three studies, dogs received brain implants of Rn, 192 Ir, or 125 I in order to investigate potential side effects of brain radiotherapy. In all of these studies, necrosis of the brain tissue surrounding the implants occurred (Globus, Wang & Maibach, 1952; Ostertag *et al.*, 1983; Janzer, Kleihues & Ostertag, 1986). There was no delayed damage to the remainder of the brain as a result of 125 I implantation, suggesting that this radionuclide may be a favourable radiotherapeutic option (Ostertag *et al.*, 1983). However, with 192 Ir wire implantation, necrosis persisted well beyond 25 days after implantation (Janzer *et al.*, 1986). Thus, while clear that implanting radionuclides in the brain causes necrosis, the extent of necrosis may vary significantly between radionuclides.

III. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Domestic canines commonly share the same environment, lifestyle, and exposure to pollutants as their human counterparts (Mazzatenta *et al.*, 2017; Ostrander *et al.*, 2017). Coupled with their larger body size and longer lifespan compared to other frequently used model organisms, this makes the canine model a useful tool in studying radiation-induced diseases.

- at exposure, dose rate, and total exposure dose.(3) With an increasing demand for nuclear power comes a higher risk of nuclear accidents, and studies of radiation exposures in domestic dogs have provided valuable information for understanding the repercussions for accidentally exposed populations.
- (4) Although experiments done in a laboratory setting have proved illuminating, more studies are needed on natural populations affected by past radiological disasters in order to further our understanding of how laboratory results may apply, as such populations are affected by potentially confounding environmental factors. In addition, the vast background knowledge provided by early radiation studies on dogs could allow meaningful conclusions to be drawn regarding the application of laboratory results to natural populations.

IV. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We gratefully acknowledge support from the Samuel Freeman Charitable Trust, the SURA/NASA Visiting Scientist Program, and the NIH/NHGRI Graduate Partnerships Program. We thank the Dogs of Chernobyl Research Initiative sponsored by Clean Futures Fund+ for inspiring our interest in radiation effects on dogs.

V. REFERENCES

- AINSWORTH, E. J. & LEONG, G. F. (1966). Recovery from radiation injury in dogs as evaluated by the split-dose technique. *Radiation Research* 29(1), 131–142.
- AMERICAN CANCER SOCIETY (2015). Radon and cancer. https://www.cancer.org/ cancer/cancer-causes/radiation-exposure/radon.html.
- ANDERSEN, A. C. & GOOD, L. S. (1970). The Beagle as an Experimental Dog. Iowa State University Press, Ames.
- ANDERSON, A. D. & ROSENBLATT, L. S. (1969). The effect of whole-body xirradiation on the median lifespan of female dogs (beagles). *Radiation Research* **39**(1), 177–200.
- ANDERSEN, A. C., SHULTZ, F. T. & HAGE, T. J. (1961). The effect of total-body xirradiation on reproduction of the female beagle to 4 years of age. *Radiation Research* 15, 745–753.
- ARRUDA-NETO, J. D. T., MANSO GUEVARA, M. V., NOGUEIRA, G. P., TARICANO, I. D., SAIKI, M., ZAMBONI, C. B., BONAMIN, L. V., CAMARGO, S. P., CESTARI, A. C., DEPEMAN, A., GARCIA, F., GOUVEIA, A. N., GUZMAN, F., HELENE, O. A. M., JORGE, S. A. C., et al. (2004). Long-term accumulation and microdistribution of uranium in the bone and marrow of beagle dog. *International Journal of Radiation Biology* 80(8), 567–575.
- ASTAKHOVA, L. N., ANSPAUGH, L. R., BEEBE, G. W., BOUVILLE, A., DROZDOVITCH, V. V., GARBER, V., GAVRILIN, Y. I., KHROUCH, V. T., KUVSHINNIKOV, A. V., KUZMENKOV, Y. N., MINENKO, V., MOSCHIK, K. V., NALIVKO, A. S., ROBBINS, J., et al. (1998). Chernobyl-related thyroid cancer in children of Belarus: a case-control study. *Radiation Research* 150(3), 349–356.
- BAIR, W. J. & MCCLANAHAN, B. J. (1961). Plutonium inhalation studies II. Excretion and translocation of inhalcd Pu²³⁹O₂ dust. Archives of Environmental Health 2, 648–655.
- BAIR, W. J. & WILLARD, D. H. (1962). Plutonium inhalation studies IV. Mortality in dogs after inhalation of Pu²³⁹O₂. *Radiation Research* 16(6), 811–821.

- BAIR, W. J. & WILLARD, D. H. (1963). Plutonium inhalation studies III. Effect of particle size and total dose on deposition, retention and translocation. *Health Physics* 9, 253–266.
- BALTSCHUKAT, K., FLIEDNER, T. M. & NOTHDURFT, W. (1989). Hematological effects in dogs after irradiation of the lower part of the body with a single myeloablative dose. *Radiotherapy and Oncology* 14, 239–246.
- BALTSCHUKAT, K. & NOTHDURFT, W. (1990). Haematological effects of unilateral and bilateral exposures to 300 kVp X-rays. *Radiation Research* 123, 7–1.
- BENCZIK, J., TENHUNEN, M., SNELLMAN, M., JOENSUU, H., FÄRKKILÄ, M., JOENSUU, R., RAMADAN, U. A., KALLIO, M., DEGRITZ, B., MORRIS, G. M. & HOPEWELL, J. W. (2002). Late radiation effects in the dog brain: correlation of MRI and histological changes. *Radiotherapy and Oncology* 63(1), 107–120.
- BENJAMIN, S. A., BOECKER, B. B., CUDDIHY, R. G. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1979). Nasal carcinomas in beagles after inhalation of relatively soluble forms of betaemitting radionuclides. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **63**(1), 133–139.
- BENJAMIN, S. A., HAHN, F. F., CHIEFFELLE, T. L., BOECKER, B. B. & HOBBS, C. H. (1975). Occurrence of hemangiosarcomas in beagles with internally deposited radionuclides. *Cancer Research* 35(7), 1745–1755.
- BENJAMIN, S. A., LEE, A. C., ANGLETON, G. M., SAUNDERS, W. J., KEEFE, T. J. & MALLINCKRODT, C. H. (1998a). Mortality in beagles irradiated during prenatal and postnatal development. I. Contribution of non-neoplastic diseases. *Radiation Research* 150(3), 316–329.
- BENJAMIN, S. A., LEE, A. C., ANGLETON, G. M., SAUNDERS, W. J., KEEFE, T. J. & MALLINCKRODT, C. H. (1998b). Mortality in beagles irradiated during prenatal and postnatal development. II. Contribution of benign and malignant neoplasia. *Radiation Research* 150(3), 330–348.
- BENJAMIN, S. A., SAUNDERS, W. J., LEE, A. C., ANGLETON, G. M., STEPHENS, L. C. & MALLINCKRODT, C. H. (1997). Non-neoplastic and neoplastic thyroid disease in beagles irradiated during prenatal and postnatal development. *Radiation Research* 147(4), 422–430.
- BOECKER, B. (1972). Toxicity of ¹³⁷CsCl in the beagle: metabolism and dosimetry. Radiation Research 50(3), 556–573.
- BOECKER, B. B. & CUDDIHY, R. G. (1974). Toxicity of ¹⁴⁴Ce inhaled as ¹⁴⁴CeC₁₃ by the beagle: metabolism and dosimetry. *Radiation Research* **60**(1), 133–154.
- BOICE, J. D. & MILLER, R. W. (1999). Childhood and adult cancer after intrauterine exposure to ionizing radiation. *Teratology* 59(4), 227–233.
- BOOK, S. A., SPANGLER, W. L. & SWARTZ, L. A. (1982). Effects of lifetime ingestion of ⁹⁰Sr in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* **90**(2), 244–251.
- BORMAN, M. C. & MCMILLAN, T. A. (1927). Destruction of the sinoauricular node in dogs' hearts by radon. American Heart Journal 3(2), 208–218.
- BORMAN, M. C. & MEEK, W. J. (1931). IV. Coronary sinus rhythm: rhythm subsequent to destruction by radon of the sino-auricular nodes in dogs. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 47(6), 957–967.
- BRUENGER, F. W., ATHERTON, D. R. & STEVENS, W. (1972). Intracellular distribution of ²⁴⁹Cf in canine liver. *Health Physics* 22, 685–689.
- BRUENGER, F. W., LLOYD, R. D. & MILLER, S. C. (1991). The influence of age at time of exposure to ²²⁶Ra or ²³⁹Pu on distribution, retention, postinjection survival, and tumor induction in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* 125(3), 248–256.
- BRUENGER, F. W., STEVENS, W., STOVER, B. J., TAYLOR, G. N., SMITH, J. M., BUSTER, D. S. & ATHERTON, D. R. (1980). The distribution and pathological effects of Pu in juvenile beagles. *Radiation Research* 84(2), 325–342.
- BURLAKOVA, E. B., GRODZINSKY, A. M., LOGANOVSKY, K. H., MOUSSEAU, T. A., MØLLER, A. P., NABOKA, M. V. & SHESTOPALOV, B. M. (2016). Chernobyl and new knowledge about the impact of low doses of radiation. In *The Chernobyl Disaster* (ed. M. PETERSON), pp. 63–106.Nova Science Publishers, Inc., Hauppauge.
- CALVO, W., ALABI, R., NOTHDURFT, W. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1994). Cytotoxic immigration of granulocytes into megakaryocytes as a late consequence of irradiation. *Radiation Research* 138, 260–265.
- CARNES, B. A. & FRITZ, T. E. (1991). Responses of the beagle to protracted irradiation: I. effect of total dose and dose rate. *Radiation Research* **128**(2), 125–132.
- CARNES, B. A. & FRITZ, T. E. (1993). Continuous irradiation of beagles with gamma rays. *Radiation Research* 136(1), 103–110.
- CLARK, C. (1997). Radium Girls: Women and Industrial Health Reform: 1910–1935. University of North Carolina Press, Chapel Hill.
- CLARKE, W. J. & BAIR, W. J. (1964). Plutonium inhalation studies VI: pathologic effects of inhaled plutonium particles in dogs. *Health Physics* 10, 391–398.
- COCHRAN, T. H., JEE, W. S., STOVER, B. J. & TAYLOR, G. N. (1962). Liver injury in beagles with Pu-239: distribution, dosage and damage. *Health Physics* 8, 699-703.
- CROSS, F. T., PALMER, R. F., FILIPY, R. E., DAGLE, G. E. & STUART, B. O. (1982). Carcinogenic effects of radon daughters, uranium ore dust and cigarette smoke in beagle dogs. *Health Physics* 42(1), 33–52.
- CUDDIHY, R. G. & BOECKER, B. B. (1970). Kinetics of lanthanum retention and tissue distribution in the beagle dog following administration of ¹⁴⁰LaCl₃ by inhalation, gavage and injection. *Health Physics* 19(3), 419–426.

- DAGLE, G. E., BRISTLINE, R. W., LEBEL, J. L. & WATTERS, R. L. (1984). Plutoniuminduced wounds in beagles. *Health Physics* 47(1), 73–84.
- DAGLE, G. E. & SANDERS, C. L. (1984). Radionuclide injury to the lung. *Environmental Health Perspectives* 55, 129–137.
- DOUGHERTY, J. H. & ROSENBLATT, L. S. (1971). Long-term hematological effects of internal emitters in beagles. *Radiation Research* 48(2), 319–331.
- DOUGHERTY, T. F., STOVER, B. J., DOUGHERTY, J. H., JEE, W. S. S., MAYS, C. W., REHFELD, C. E., CHRISTENSEN, W. R. & GOLDTHORPE, H. C. (1962). Studies of the biological effects of Ra²²⁶, Pu²³⁹, Ra²²⁸(MsTh₁), Th²²⁸(RdTh), and Sr⁹⁰ in adult beagles. *Radiation Research* 17, 625–681.
- DUNGWORTH, D. L., GOLDMAN, M., SWITZER, J. W. & MCKELVIE, D. H. (1969). Development of a myeloproliferative disorder in beagles continuously exposed to $^{90}\mathrm{Sr}.$ Blood 34(5), 610–632.
- EINOR, D., BONISOLI-ALQUATI, A., COSTANTINI, D., MOUSSEAU, T. A. & MØLLER, A. P. (2016). Ionizing radiation, antioxidant response and oxidative damage: a meta-analysis. *Science of the Total Environment* 548, 463–471.
- FISHER, D. R. & WELLER, R. E. (2010). Carcinogenesis from inhaled ²³⁹PuO₂ in beagles: evidence for radiation homeostasis at low doses? *Health Physics* **99**(3), 357–362.
- FOREMAN, R. E. & BOECKER, B. B. (1969). Radioiodine metabolism in the beagle dog: the importance of age and mode of ¹³¹I exposure. *Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* **131**(3), 980–985.
- FURCHNER, J. E. & DRAKE, G. A. (1971). Comparative metabolism of radionuclides in mammals-VI. Retention of ⁹⁵Nb in the mouse, rat, monkey and dog. *Health Physics* 21 (2), 173–180.
- FURCHNER, J. E., LONDON, J. E. & WILSON, J. S. (1975). Comparative metabolism of radionuclides in mammals-IX. Retention of ⁷⁵Se in the mouse, rat, monkey and dog. *Health Physics* 29(5), 641–648.
- FURCHNER, J. E., RICHMOND, C. R. & DRAKE, G. A. (1966). Comparative metabolism of radionuclides in mammals-III. Retention of manganese-54 in the mouse, rat, monkey and dog. *Health Physics* 12(10), 1415–1424.
- FURCHNER, J. E., RICHMOND, C. R. & DRAKE, G. A. (1971). Comparative metabolism of radionuclides in mammals-VII. Retention of ¹⁰⁶Ru in the mouse, rat, monkey and dog. *Health Physics* 21, 355–365.
- FURCHNER, J. E., RICHMOND, C. R. & LONDON, J. E. (1973). Comparative metabolism of radionuclides in mammals-VIII. Retention of beryllium in the mouse, rat, monkey and dog. *Health Physics* 24(3), 293–300.
- FURUKI, G., IMOTO, J., OCHIAI, A., YAMASAKI, S., NANBA, K., OHNUKI, T., GRAMBOW, B., EWING, R. C. & UTSUNOMIYA, S. (2017). Caesium-rich microparticles: a window into the meltdown events at the Fukushima Daiichi nuclear power plant. *Scientific Reports* 7, 1–10.
- GAGNON, J., MAYER, M. N., BELOSOWSKY, T., MAULDIN, G. N. & WALDNER, C. L. (2020). Stereotactic body radiation therapy for treatment of soft tissue sarcomas in 35 dogs. *Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association* **256**(1), 102–110.
- GALVÁN, I., BONISOLI-ALQUATI, A., JENKINSON, S., GHANEM, G., WAKAMATSU, K., MOUSSEAU, T. A. & MØLLER, A. P. (2014). Chronic exposure to low-dose radiation at Chernobyl favours adaptation to oxidative stress in birds. *Functional Ecology* 28, 1387–1403.
- GARNER, R. J., PHEMISTER, R. D., ANGLETON, G. M., LEE, A. C. & THOMASSEN, R. W. (1974). Effect of age on the acute lethal response of the beagle to cobalt-60 gamma radiation. *Radiation Research* 58(2), 190–195.
- GERBER, G.B., WATSON, C.R., SUGAHARA, T. & OKADA, S. (1996). International radiobiology archives of long-term animal studies. Pacific Northwest Laboratory: Washington (US), *DOE/RL-96-72*. National Technical Information Center (US).
- GERHARTZ, H. H., NOTHDURFT, W. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1982). Effect of low dose whole body irradiation on granulopoietic progenitor subpopulations: implications for CFU-C release. *Cell Tissue Kinetics* **15**, 371–379.
- GILLETT, N. A., HAHN, F. F., MEWHINNEY, J. A. & MUGGENBERG, B. A. (1985). Osteosarcoma development following single inhalation exposure to Americium-241 in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* **104**(1), 83–93.
- GILLETT, N. A., MUGGENBURG, B. A., BOECKER, B. B., GRIFFITH, W. C., HAHN, F. F. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1987a). Single inhalation exposure to ⁹⁰SrCl₂ in the beagle dog: late biological effects. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **79**(2), 359–376.
- GILLETT, N. A., MUGGENBURG, B. A., BOECKER, B. B., HAHN, F. F., SEILER, F. A., REBAR, A. H., JONES, R. K. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1987b). Single inhalation exposure to ⁹⁰SrCl₂ in the beagle dog: hematological effects. *Radiation Research* 110 (2), 267–288.
- GLOBUS, J. H., WANG, S. C. & MAIBACH, H. L. (1952). Radon implantation in the medulla oblongata of the dog: effects on the degree and extent of cellular reactions. *Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology* 11(4), 429–442.
- GRUBBÉ, E. H. (1933). Priority in the therapeutic use of X-rays. Radiology 21(2), 150–162.
- GUILMETTE, R. A., DIEL, J. H., MUGGENBURG, B. A., MEWHINNEY, J. A., BOECKER, B. B. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1984). Biokinetics of inhaled ²³⁹PuO₂ in

the beagle dog: effect of aerosol particle size. International Journal of Radiation Biology and Related Studies in Physics, Chemistry and Medicine **45**(6), 563–581.

- GUO, C. Y., LUO, L., URATA, Y., GOTO, S., HUANG, W. J., TAKAMURA, S., HAYASHI, F., DOI, H., KITAJIMA, Y., ONO, Y., OGI, T. & LI, T. S. (2015). Sensitivity and dose dependency of radiation-induced injury in hematopoietic stem/progenitor cells in mice. *Scientific Reports* 5, 8055.
- HAGER, E. D., MANNICK, J. A., THOMAS, E. D. & FERREBEE, J. W. (1961). Dogs that survive "lethal" exposures to radiation. *Radiation Research* 14(2), 192–205.
- HAHN, F. F., BARNES, J. E., HOBBS, C. H. & MAUDERLY, J. L. (1975). Effect of ⁹⁰Y inhaled in fused clay particles on the gastrointestinal tract of beagles. *Radiation Research* 61(3), 444–456.
- HAHN, F. F., BENJAMIN, S. A., BOECKER, B. B., CHIFFELLE, T. L., HOBBS, C. H., JONES, R. K., MCCLELLAN, R. O., PICKRELL, J. A. & REDMAN, H. C. (1973). Primary pulmonary neoplasms in beagle dogs exposed to aerosols of ¹⁴⁴Ce in fused-clay particles. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* **50**(3), 625–698.
- HAHN, F. F., BOECKER, B. B., GRIFFITH, C. W. & MUGGENBURG, B. A. (1997). Biological effects of inhaled ¹⁴⁴CeCl₃ in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* 147(1), 92–108.
- HAHN, F. F., LUNDGREN, D. L. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1980). Repeated inhalation exposure of mice to ¹⁴⁴CeO₂: II. Biologic effects. *Radiation Research* 82(1), 123–137.
- HAHN, F. F., MUGGENBURG, B. A., MÉNACHE, M. G., GUILMETTE, R. A. & BOECKER, B. B. (1999). Comparative stochastic effects of inhaled alpha- and beta-particle-emitting radionuclides in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* 152(6), S19–S22.
- HAHN, F. F., MUGGENBURG, B. A., SNIPES, M. B. & BOECKER, B. B. (2001). The toxicity of insoluble cerium-144 inhaled by beagle dogs: non-neoplastic effects. *Radiation Research* 155(1), 95–112.
- HANDFORD, S., STONESTREET, P., JOHNSON, P., FREEDMAN, L., FLINT, J., LANZA, V. & SCHOLTES, R. (1960). The acute radiation syndrome in dogs after total-body exposure to a supralethal dose of ionizing radiation (Co⁶⁰LD_{100/88hours}). *Radiation Research* 13(5), 712–725.
- HATCH, M., BRENNER, A. V., CAHOON, E. K., DROZDOVITCH, V., LITTLE, M. P., BOGDANOVA, T., SHPAK, V., BOLSHOVA, E., ZAMOTAYEVA, G., TEREKHOVA, G., SHELKOVOY, E., KLOCHKOVA, V., MABUCHI, K. & TRONKO, M. (2018). Thyroid cancer and benign nodules after exposure in utero to fallout from Chernobyl. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* **104**(1), 41–48.
- HENDERSON, R. F., MUGGENBURG, B. A., MAUDERLY, J. L. & TUTTLE, W. A. (1978). Early damage indicators in the lung. II. Time sequence of protein accumulation and lipid loss in the airways of beagle dogs with beta irradiation of the lung. *Radiation Research* 76(1), 145–158.
- HIROSE, K. & SUGIMURA, Y. (1990). Plutonium isotopes in the surface air in Japan: effect of Chernobyl accident. *Journal of Radioanalytical and Nuclear Chemistry* 138(1), 127–138.
- HOBBS, C. H., BARNES, J. E., MCCLELLAN, R. O., CHIFFELLE, T. L., JONES, R. K., LUNDGREN, D. L., MAUDERLY, J. L., PICKRELL, J. A. & RYPKA, E. W. (1972). Toxicity in the dog of inhaled in fused clay particles: early biological effects. *Radiation Research* 49(2), 430–460.
- JACOB, P., KENIGSBERG, J. P., ZVONOVA, Y., GOULKO, G., BUGLOVA, E., HEIDENREICH, W. F., GOLOVNEVA, A., BRATILOVA, A. A., DROZDOVITCH, V., KRUK, J., POCHTENNAJA, G. T., BALONOV, M., DEMIDCHIK, E. P. & PARETZKE, H. G. (1999). Childhood exposure due to the Chernobyl accident and thyroid cancer risk in contaminated areas of Belarus and Russia. *British Journal of Cancer* 80(9), 1461–1469.
- JAENKE, R. S. & ANGLETON, G. M. (1990). Perinatal radiation-induced renal damage in the beagle. *Radiation Research* 121(3), 58–65.
- JAENKE, R. S., PHEMISTER, R. D., ANGLETON, G. M. & DAVIS, D. D. (1977). Characterization of renal damage following perinatal gamma radiation in the beagle. *Radiation Research* 72(2), 277–290.
- JANZER, R. C., KLEIHUES, P. & OSTERTAG, C. B. (1986). Early and late effects on the normal dog brain of permanent interstitial iridium-192 irradiation. *Acta Neuropathologica* **70**(2), 91–102.
- KATO, H., YOSHIMOTO, Y. & SCHULL, W. J. (1989). Risk of cancer among children exposed to atomic bomb radiation in utero: a review. *IARC Scientific Publications* 96, 365–374.
- KESÄNIEMI, L., LAVRINIENKO, A., TUKALENKO, E., MOUTINHO, A. F., MAPPES, T., MØLLER, A. P., MOUSSEAU, T. A. & WATTS, P. C. (2020). Exposure to environmental radionuclides alters mitochondrial DNA maintenance in a wild rodent. *Evolutionary Ecology* **34**, 163–174.
- KESMINIENE, A., EVRARD, A., IVANOV, V. K., MALAKHOVA, I. V., KURTINAITIS, J., STENGREVICS, A., TEKKEL, M., ANSPAUGH, L. R., BOUVILLE, A., CHEKIN, S., CHUMAK, V. V., DROZDOVITCH, V., GAPANOVICH, V., GOLOVANOV, I., HUBERT, P., et al. (2008). Risk of hematologic malignancies among Chernobyl liquidators. *Radiation Research* **170**(6), 721–735.
- KETTERER, M. E., HAFER, K. M. & MIETELSKI, J. W. (2004). Resolving Chernobyl vs. global fallout contributions in soils from Poland using plutonium atom ratios

measured by inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry. Journal of Environmental Radioactivity 73(2), 183-201.

- KREJA, L., WEINSHEIMER, W., SELIG, C. & NOTHDURFT, W. (1993). Effects of totalbody irradiation on bone marrow erythroid burst forming units (BFU-E) and hemopoietic regeneration in dogs. *Radiation Research* 135, 315–319.
- KURIHARA, E., TAKEHARA, M., SUETAKE, M., IKEHARA, R., KOMIYA, T., MOROOKA, K., TAKAMI, R., YAMASAKI, S., OHNUKI, T., HORIE, K., TAKEHARA, M., LAW, G. T. W., BOWER, W., MOSSELMANS, F. W., WARNICKE, P., et al. (2020). Particulate plutonium released from the Fukushima Daiichi meltdowns. *Science of the Total Environment* 743, 1–10.
- LABAUVE, R. J., BROOKS, A. L., MAUDERLY, J. L., HAHN, F. F., REDMAN, H. C., MACKEN, C., SLAUSON, D. O., MEWHINNEY, J. A. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1980). Cytogenetic and other biological effects of ²³⁹PuO₂ inhaled by the rhesus monkey. *Radiation Research* 82(2), 310–335.
- LAO, C. S. (1998). Survival and projection analyses of the effect of radiation on beagle dogs. *Journal of Biopharmaceutical Statistics* 8(4), 619–633.
- LEACH, L. J., MAYNARD, E. A., HODGE, H. C., SCOTT, J. K. & YUILE, C. L. (1970). A five-year inhalation study with natural uranium dioxide (UO2) dust-I. retention and biologic effect in the monkey, dog and rat. *Health Physics* 18(6), 599–612.
- LEACH, L. J., YUILE, C. L., HODGE, H. C., SYLVESTER, G. E. & WILSON, H. B. (1973). A five-year inhalation study with natural uranium dioxide (UO2) dust-II. Postexposure retention and biologic effects in the monkey, dog and rat. *Health Physics* 25, 239–258.
- LEHMANN, P., BORATYŃSKI, Z., MAPPES, T., MOUSSEAU, T. A. & MØLLER, A. P. (2016). Fitness costs of increased cataract frequency and cumulative radiation dose in natural mammalian populations from Chernobyl. *Scientific Reports* 6, 19974.
- LLOYD, R. D., BRUENGER, F. W., JONES, C. W., TAYLOR, G. N. & MAYS, C. W. (1983a). Radium retention in mature beagles injected at 5 years of age. *Radiation Research* 94(1), 210–216.
- LLOYD, R. D., BRUENGER, F. W., MAYS, C. W. & JONES, C. W. (1983b). Skeletal radon-to-radium ratios in neonatal, juvenile, and mature beagles and in adult St. Bernards. *Health Physics* 44(1), 61–63.
- LLOYD, R. D., DOCKUM, J. G., ATHERTON, D. R., MAYS, C. W. & WILLIAMS, J. L. (1975). The early retention, excretion, and distribution of injected einsteinium citrate in beagles. *Health Physics* 28, 585–589.
- LLOYD, R. D., JONES, C. W., BRUENGER, F. W., ATHERTON, D. R. & MAYS, C. W. (1983c). Radium retention and dosimetry in juvenile beagles. *Radiation Research* 94 (2), 295–304.
- LLOYD, R. D., JONES, C. W., MAYS, C. W., ATHERTON, D. R., BRUENGER, F. W. & TAYLOR, G. N. (1984a). ²²⁸Th retention and dosimetry in beagles. *Radiation Research* 98(3), 614–628.
- LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., JONES, C. W., ATHERTON, D. R., BRUENGER, F. W., SHABESTARI, L. R. & WRENN, M. E. (1984b). Retention and dosimetry of injected ²⁴¹Am in beagles. *Radiation Research* **100**(3), 564–575.
- LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., MCFARLAND, S. S., ATHERTON, D. R. & WILLIAMS, J. L. (1976). Californium studies in beagles. *Radiation Research* 65(3), 462–473.
- LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., TAYLOR, G. N. & ATHERTON, D. R. (1970). Americium-241 studies in beagles. *Health Physics* 18, 149–156.
- LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., TAYLOR, G. N., ATHERTON, D. R., BRUENGER, F. W. & JONES, C. W. (1982). Radium-224 retention, distribution, and dosimetry in beagles. *Radiation Research* 92(2), 280–295.
- LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., TAYLOR, G. N. & WILLIAMS, J. L. (1972). Californium excretion and retention by beagles injected with ²⁴⁹Cf or ²⁵²Cf. *Health Physics* 22, 667–673.
- LLOYD, R. D., MCFARLAND, S. S., ATHERTON, D. R., BRUENGER, F. W., TAYLOR, G. N. & MAYS, C. W. (1978). Early retention of ²³⁷Pu + ²³⁹Pu in mature beagles. *Health Physics* 35, 211–215.
- LLOYD, R. D., MILLER, S. C. & TAYLOR, G. N. (2001a). Does longevity in beagles injected with bone-seeking radionuclides depend upon radiation dose in the absence of known radiation effects? *Health Physics* 81(4), 456–459.
- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., ANGUS, W., BRUENGER, F. W. & MILLER, S. C. (1993). Bone cancer occurrence among beagles given ²³⁹Pu as young adults. *Health Physics* 64 (1), 45–51.
- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., ANGUS, W. & MILLER, S. C. (1995). Soft tissue tumours in beagles injected with ²⁴¹Am citrate. *Health Physics* 68(2), 225–233.
- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., ANGUS, W., MILLER, S. C. & BOECKER, B. B. (1994). Skeletal malignancies among beagles injected with ²⁴¹Am. *Health Physics* 66(2), 172–177.
- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., JEE, W. S. & MILLER, S. C. (1999). Relative radiosensitivity of bone tumour induction among beagles as a function of age at injection of ²³⁹Pu or ²²⁶Ra. *Health Physics* 76(1), 50–56.
- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., JONES, C. W. & MAYS, C. W. (1983d). Radium retention and dosimetry in the St. Bernard. *Radiation Research* 95(1), 150–157.

- LLOYD, R. D., TAYLOR, G. N., MILLER, S. C., BRUENGER, F. W. & JEE, W. S. (2001b). Review of ²³⁹Pu and ²²⁶Ra effects in beagles. *Health Physics* **81**(6), 691–697.
- LOONEY, W. B., HASTERLIK, R. J. & BRUES, A. M. (1955). A clinical investigation of the chronic effects of radium salt administered therapeutically. *American Journal* of Roentgenology, Radium Therapy, and Nuclear Medicine **73**, 1006–1037.
- LUCAS, H. F. & STEHNEY, A. F. (1956). Radon Contamination in the Measurement of Low Levels of Expired Radon. Part II. Radiological Physics Division Semi-Annual Report. Argonne National Laboratory, ANL-5596, Chicago.
- LUNDGREN, D. L., HAHN, F. F., DIEL, J. H. & SNIPES, M. B. (1992). Repeated inhalation exposure of rats to aerosols of ¹⁴⁴CeO₂. I. Lung, liver, and skeletal dosimetry. *Radiation Research* **132**(3), 312–324.
- LUNDGREN, D. L., HAHN, F. F. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1982). Effects of single and repeated inhalation exposure of Syrian hamsters to aerosols of ¹⁴⁴CeO₂. *Radiation Research* **90**(2), 374–394.
- LUNDGREN, D. L., HALEY, P. J., HAHN, F. F., DIEL, J. H., GRIFFITH, W. C. & SCOTT, B. R. (1995). Pulmonary carcinogenicity of repeated inhalation exposure of rats to aerosols of ²³⁹PuO₂. *Radiation Research* **142**(1), 39–53.
- LUNDGREN, D. L., MCCLELLAN, R. O., HAHN, F. F., NEWTON, G. J. & DIEL, J. H. (1980). Repeated inhalation exposure of mice to ¹⁴⁴CeO₂: I. retention and dosimetry. *Radiation Research* 82(1), 106–122.
- MACNIDER, W. D. (1919). A functional and pathological study of the chronic nephropathy induced in the dog by uranium nitrate. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 29(5), 513–529.
- MACNIDER, W. D. (1928a). The development of the chronic nephritis induced in the dog by uranium nitrate. A functional and pathological study with observations on the formation of urine by the altered kidneys. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 49 (3), 387–410.
- MACNIDER, W. D. (1928b). The functional and pathological response of the kidney in dogs subjected to a second subcutaneous injection of uranium nitrate. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **49**(3), 411–433.
- MATHEWS, J. D., FORSYTHE, A. V., BRADY, Z., BUTLER, M. W., GOERGEN, S. K., BYRNES, G. B., GILES, G. G., WALLACE, A. B., ANDERSON, P. R., GUIVER, T. A., MCGALE, P., CAIN, T. M., DOWTY, J. G., BICKERSTAFFE, A. C. & DARBY, S. C. (2013). Cancer risk in 680 000 people exposed to computed tomography scans in childhood or adolescence: data linkage study of 11 million Australians. *BMJ* 346, f2360.
- MAUDERLY, J. L., PICKRELL, J. A., HOBBS, C. H., BENJAMIN, S. A., HAHN, F. F., JONES, R. K. & BARNES, J. E. (1973). The effects of inhaled ⁹⁰Y fused clay aerosol on pulmonary function and related parameters of the beagle dog. *Radiation Research* 56(1), 83–96.
- MAYS, C. W., VAN DILLA, M. A., FLOYD, R. L. & ARNOLD, J. S. (1958). Radon retention in radium-injected beagles. *Radiation Research* 8(6), 480–489.
- MAZZATENTA, A., CARLUCCIO, A., ROBBE, D., DI GIULIO, C. & CELLERINO, A. (2017). The companion dog as a unique translational model for aging. *Seminars in Cell and Developmental Biology* **70**, 141–153.
- MCCHESNEY, S. L., GILLETTE, E. L. & POWERS, B. E. (1988). Radiation-induced cardiomyopathy in the dog. *Radiation Research* 113(1), 120–132.
- MENDELSOHN, M. L. & CACERES, E. (1953). Effect of X-ray to the kidney on the renal function of the dog. American Journal of Physiology-Legacy Content 173(2), 351–354.
- MEWHINNEY, J. A., GRIFFITH, W. C. & MUGGENBURG, B. A. (1982). The influence of aerosol size on retention and translocation of ²⁴¹Am following inhalation of ²⁴¹AmO₂ by beagles. *Health Physics* **42**(5), 611–627.
- MICHAELSON, S. M., QUINLAN, W., CASARETT, G. W. & MASON, W. B. (1967). Radiation-induced thyroid dysfunction in the dog. *Radiation Research* 30(1), 38–47.
- MICHAELSON, S. M. & SCHREINER, B. F. (1971). Cardiopulmonary effects of upperbody x-irradiation in the dog. *Radiation Research* 47, 168–181.
- MICHAELSON, S. M., SHIVELY, J. N. & HAYDOCK, I. C. (1966). Radiation-induced changes in the properdin system of the dog and a critical analysis of the general problem. *Radiation Research* 28(1), 60–70.
- MILLER, G. K. & BENJAMIN, S. A. (1985). Radiation-induced quantitative alterations in prenatal thymic development in the beagle dog. *Laboratory Investigation* 52(2), 224–231.
- MOHAN, G., HAMNA, T. P. A., JIJO, A. J., DEVI, K. M. S., NARAYANASAMY, A. & VELLINGIRI, B. (2019). Recent advances in radiotherapy and its associated side effects in cancer–a review. *Journal of Basic and Applied Zoology* 80(14), 1–10.
- Møller, A. P., BONISOLI-ALQUATI, A., MOUSSEAU, T. A. & RUDOLFSEN, G. (2014). Aspermy, sperm quality, and radiation in Chernobyl birds. *PLoS One* **9** (6), e100296.
- MOMENI, M. H. (1978). Competitive radiation-induced carcinogenesis: an analysis of data from beagle dogs exposed to ²²⁶Ra and ⁹⁰Sr. *Health Physics* 36(3), 295–310.
- MOMENI, M. H., ROSENBLATT, L. S. & JOW, N. (1976a). Retention and distribution of ²²⁶Ra in beagles. *Health Physics* **30**, 369–380.
- MOMENI, M. H., WILLIAMS, J. R., JOW, N. & ROSENBLATT, L. S. (1976b). Dose rates, dose and time effects of ⁹⁰Sr + ⁹⁰Y and ²²⁶Ra on beagle skeleton. *Health Physics* **30**(5), 381–390.

- MONFORTE MONTEIRO, S. R., ROSSMEISL, J. H., RUSSELL, J., HOLMES, M. A., WESSMANN, A., MORRIS, J., DOBSON, J. M. & VANHAESEBROUCK, A. E. (2020). Effect of radiotherapy on freedom from seizures in dogs with brain tumours. *Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine* **34**(2), 821–827.
- MORROW, P. E. & GIBB, F. R. (1958). The deposition of a submicronic aerosol in the respiratory tract of dogs. American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal 19(3), 196–200.
- MORROW, P. E., GIBB, F. R., DAVIES, H., MITOLA, J., WOOD, D., WRAIGHT, N. & CAMPBELL, H. S. (1967). The retention and fate of inhaled plutonium dioxide in dogs. *Health Physics* 13(2), 113–133.
- MOUSSEAU, T. A. & MØLLER, A. P. (2014). Genetic and ecological studies of animals in Chernobyl and Fukushima. *Journal of Heredity* 105(5), 704–709.
- MOUSSEAU, T. A. & MØLLER, A. P. (2020). Plants in the light of ionizing radiation: what have we learned from Chernobyl, Fukushima, and other "hot" places? *Frontiers in Plant Science* **11**, 552.
- MUGGENBURG, B. A., GUILMETTE, R. A., MEWHINNEY, J. A., GILLETT, N. A., MAUDERLY, J. L., GRIFFITH, W. C., DIEL, J. L., SCOTT, B. R., HAHN, F. F. & BOECKER, B. B. (1996). Toxicity of inhaled plutonium dioxide in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* 145(3), 361–381.
- NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL (2006). Health Risks from Exposure to Low Levels of Ionizing Radiation: BEIR VII Phase 2. National Academics Press, Washington, DC.
- NEMES, J. L., WHEATCROFT, M. G. & LEOPOLD, R. S. (1952). Effects of total body xradiation on salivary components of dogs. *Journal of Dental Research* 31(5), 603–608.
- NIKULA, K. J., MUGGENBURG, B. A., CHANG, I., GRIFFITH, W. C., HAHN, F. F. & BOECKER, B. B. (1995). Biological effects of ¹³⁷CsCl injected in beagle dogs. *Radiation Research* 142(3), 347–361.
- NIKULA, K. J., MUGGENBURG, B. A., GRIFFITH, W. C., CARLTON, W. W., FRITZ, T. E. & BOECKER, B. B. (1996). Biological effects of ¹³⁷CsCl injected in beagle dogs of different ages. *Radiation Research* 146(5), 536–547.
- NILSSON, A. & BOOK, S. A. (1987). Occurrence and distribution of bone tumours in beagle dogs exposed to ⁹⁰Sr. *Acta Oncologia* 26(2), 133–138.
- NORRIS, W. P., FRITZ, T. E., REHFELD, C. E. & POOLE, C. M. (1968). The response of the beagle dogs to cobalt-60 gamma radiation: determination of the LD₅₀₍₃₀₎ and description of associated changes. *Radiation Research* 35(3), 681–708.
- NOTHDURFT, W., BALTSCHUKAT, K. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1989). Haematological effects in dogs after sequential irradiation of the upper and lower part of the body with single myeloablative doses. *Radiotherapy and Oncology* **14**, 247–259.
- NOTHDURFT, W., CALVO, W., KLINNERT, V., STEINBACH, K. H., WERNER, C. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1986). Acute and long- term alterations in the granulocyte/macrophage progenitor cell (GM-CFC) compartment of dogs after partial body irradiatiaon: irradiation of the upper body with a single myeloablative dose. International Journal of Radiation Oncology Biology Physics 12, 949–957.
- NOTHDURFT, W. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1982). The response of the granulocytic progenitor cells (CFU-C) of blood and bone marrow in dogs exposed to low doses of x-irradiation. *Radiation Research* 89, 38–52.
- NOTHDURFT, W., STEINBACH, K. H. & FLIEDNER, T. M. (1984). Dose- and timerelated quantitative and qualitative alterations in the granulocyte/macrophage progenitor cell (GM-CFC) compartment of dogs after total- body irradiation. *Radiation Research* 98, 371–379.
- OSTERTAG, C. B., WEIGEL, K., WARNKE, P., LOMBECK, G. & KLEIHUES, P. (1983). Sequential morphological changes in the dog brain after interstitial iodine-125 irradiation. *Neurosurgery* **13**(5), 523–528.
- OSTRANDER, E. A., WAYNE, R. K., FREEDMAN, A. H. & DAVIS, B. W. (2017). Demographic history, selection and functional diversity of the canine genome. *Nature Reviews Genetics* **18**, 705–720.
- PALMA, D. A., SENAN, S., TSUJINO, K., BARRIGER, R. B., RENGAN, R., MORENO, M., BRADLEY, J. D., HYUN KIM, T., RAMELLA, S., MARKS, L. B., DE PETRIS, L., STITT, L. & RODRIGUES, G. (2013). Predicting radiation pneumonitis after chemoradiation therapy for lung cancer: an international individual patient data meta-analysis. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology Biology Physics* 85(2), 444–450.
- PARK, J. F., BUSCHBOM, R. L., DAGLE, G. E., JAMES, A. C., WATSON, C. R. & WELLER, R. E. (1997). Biological effects of inhaled ²³⁸PuO₂ in beagles. *Radiation Research* 148(4), 365–381.
- PARK, J. F., WATSON, C. R., BUSCHBOM, R. L., DAGLE, G. E., STROM, D. J. & WELLER, R. E. (2012). Biological effects of inhaled ²³⁹PuO₂ in beagles. *Radiation Research* 178(5), 447–467.
- PARKS, N. J., POOL, R. R. & WILLIAMS, J. R. (1978). Variation of radon retention parameters for radium-burdened dog skeletons as a function of exposure age and dosage level. *Radiation Research* **73**(2), 274–287.
- PETERSON, A. V., PRENTICE, R. L. & MAREK, P. (1982). Relationship between dose of injected ²³⁹Pu and bone sarcoma mortality in young adult beagles. *Radiation Research* **90**(1), 77–89.
- PFLEGER, R. C., BOECKER, B. B., REDMAN, H. C., PICKRELL, J. A., MAUDERLY, J. L., JONES, R. K., BENJAMIN, S. A. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1975). Biological alterations resulting from chronic lung irradiation I. the pulmonary lipid composition,

physiology and pathology after inhalation by beagle dogs of 144-ce-labeled fused clay aerosols. *Radiation Research* **63**(2), 275–298.

- POLIG, E., BRUENGER, F. W., LLOYD, R. D. & MILLER, S. C. (2004). Survival and bone tumour hazard from internal deposition of ²²⁶Ra in beagles. *Health Physics* 86 (6), 590–602.
- POLIG, E., SMITH, J. M. & JEE, W. S. (1984). Microdistribution and localized dosimetry of ²⁴¹Am in bones of beagle dogs. *International Journal of Radiation Biology* 46(2), 143–160.
- PONCY, J. L., MASSIOT, P., RATEAU, G., GUEZINGAR, F., L'HUILLIER, I., GRILLON, G., DUDOIGNON, N., FROT, C. & FRITSCH, P. (1998). Long term pulmonary retention of inhaled actinide oxides in non-human primates. *Radiation Protection Dosimetry* 79(1–4), 259–263.
- RAABE, O. G. & PARKS, N. J. (1993). Skeletal uptake and lifetime retention of ⁹⁰Sr and ²²⁶Ra in beagles. *Radiation Research* 133(2), 204–218.
- RAABE, O. G., PARKS, N. J. & BOOK, S. A. (1981). Dose-response relationships for bone tumors in beagles exposed to ²²⁶Ra and ⁹⁰Sr. *Health Physics* 40(6), 863–880.
- REDMAN, H. C., MCCLELLAN, R. O., JONES, R. K., BOECKER, B. B., CHIFFELLE, T. L., PICKRELL, J. A. & RYPKA, E. W. (1972). Toxicity of ¹³⁷CsCl in the beagle, early biological effects. *Radiation Research* 50(3), 629–648.
- SANDERS, C. L. (1977). Inhalation toxicology of and ²³⁹PuO₂ in Syrian golden hamsters. *Radiation Research* **70**(2), 334–344.
- SCHONFELD, S. J., TSAREVA, Y. V., PRESTON, D. L., OKATENKO, P. V., GILBERT, E. S., RON, E., SOKOLNIKOV, M. E. & KOSHURNIKOVA, N. A. (2012). Cancer mortality following *in utero* exposure among offspring of female Mayak worker cohort members. *Radiation Research* 178(3), 160–165.
- SEED, T. M., FRITZ, T. E., TOLLE, D. V. & JACKSON, W. E. (2002). Hematopoietic responses under protracted exposures to low daily dose gamma irradiation. *Advances in Space Research* 30(4), 945–955.
- SEED, T. M., KASPAR, L. V., TOLLE, D. V. & FRITZ, T. E. (1987). Chronic radiation leukemogenesis: postnatal hematopathologic effects resulting from *in utero* irradiation. *Leukemia Research* 11(2), 171–179.
- SEED, T. M. & MEYERS, S. M. (1993). Chronic radiation-induced alteration in hematopoietic repair during preclinical phases of aplastic anaemia and myeloproliferative disease: assessing unscheduled DNA synthesis responses. *Cancer Research* 53, 4518–4527.
- SEED, T. M., TOLLE, D. V., FRITZ, T. E., DEVINE, R. L., POOLE, C. M. & NORRIS, W. P. (1977). Irradiation-induced erythroleukemia and myelogenous leukaemia in the beagle dog: haematology and ultrastructure. *Blood* 50(6), 1061–1079.
- SHAO, L., LUO, Y. & ZHOU, D. (2014). Hematopoietic stem cell injury induced by ionizing radiation. Antioxidants & Redox Signalling 20(9), 1447–1462.
- SHIVELY, J. N., MICHAELSON, S. M. & HOWLAND, J. W. (1958). The response of dogs to bilateral whole-body co 60 irradiation: I. lethal dose determination. *Radiation Research* 9(4), 445–450.
- SHIVELY, J. N., MICHAELSON, S. M. & HOWLAND, J. W. (1961). The response of dogs to bilateral whole-body co 60 irradiation: II. Pathophysiological manifestations. *Radiation Research* 15(3), 319–328.
- SMITH, F. A., MORROW, P. E., GIBB, F. R., DELLA ROSA, R. J., CASARETT, L. J., SCOTT, J. K., MORKEN, D. A. & STANNARD, J. N. (1961). Distribution and excretion studies in dogs exposed to an aerosol containing polonium-210. *American Industrial Hygiene Association Journal* 22(3), 201–208.
- SNIPES, M. B., BOECKER, B. B. & MCCLELLAN, R. O. (1983). Retention of monodisperse or polydisperse aluminosilicate particles inhaled by dogs, rats, and mice. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology* 69(3), 345–362.

- SON, Y., HEO, K., BAE, M. J., LEE, C. G., CHO, W. S., KIM, S. D., YANG, K., SHIN, I. S., LEE, M. Y. & KIM, J. S. (2015). Injury to the blood-testis barrier after low-dose-rate chronic radiation exposure in mice. *Radiation Protection Dosimetry* 167 (1–3), 316–320.
- STANLEY, J. A., EDISON, A. F. & MEWHINNEY, J. A. (1982). Distribution, retention, and dosimetry of plutonium and americium in the rat, dog, and monkey after inhalation of an industrial-mixed uranium and plutonium oxide aerosol. *Health Physics* 43(4), 521–530.
- STANNARD, J. N. (1988). Radioactivity and Health: A History. Pacific Northwest Laboratory, DOEIRLI 01830-T59 (DE-88013791), Richland.
- STOVER, B. J., ATHERTON, D. R., KELLER, N. & BUSTER, D. S. (1960). Metabolism of the Th²²⁸ decay series in adult beagle dogs I. Th²²⁸(RdTh). *Radiation Research* 12(6), 657–671.
- TAYLOR, G. N., LLOYD, R. D., BRUENGER, F. W. & MILLER, S. C. (1993).²⁴¹Aminduced thyroid lesions in the beagle. *Health Physics* 64(6), 653–660.
- TAYLOR, G. N., LLOYD, R. D., MAYS, C. W., MILLER, S. C., JEE, W. S. S., MORI, S., SHABESTARI, L. & LI, X. J. (1997). Relationship of natural incidence and radiosensitivity for bone cancer in dogs. *Health Physics* 73(4), 679–683.
- TAYLOR, G. N., THURMAN, G. B., MAYS, C. W., SHABESTARI, L., ANGUS, W. & ATHERTON, D. R. (1981). Plutonium-induced osteosarcomas in the St. Bernard. *Radiation Research* 88(1), 180–186.
- THOMPSON, R. C. (1989). Life-Span Effects of Ionizing Radiation in the Beagle Dog: A Summary Account of Four Decades of Research Funded by the US Department of Energy and Its Predecessor Agencies. Pacific Northwest Laboratory (US), PNL—6822, Richland.
- TJALMA, R. A. (1966). Canine bone sarcoma: estimation of relative risk as a function of body size. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 36, 1137–1150.
- WELLER, R. E., DAGLE, G. E., BUSCHBOM, R. L. & PARK, J. F. (1995). Examination of testicular tumours in the beagle dog exposed to inhaled plutonium. *International Journal of Radiation Biology* 68(1), 63–70.
- WEST, J. E. & BAIR, W. J. (1964). Plutonium inhalation studies. V. Radiation syndrome in beagles after inhalation of plutonium dioxide. *Radiation Research* 22, 489–506.
- WHITE, R. G., RAABE, O. G., CULBERTSON, M. R., PARKS, N. J., SAMUELS, S. J. & ROSENBLATT, L. S. (1993). Bone sarcoma characteristics and distribution in beagles fed strontium-90. *Radiation Research* **136**(2), 178–189.
- WHITE, R. G., RAABE, O. G., CULBERTSON, M. R., PARKS, N. J., SAMUELS, S. J. & ROSENBLATT, L. S. (1994). Bone sarcoma characteristics and distribution in beagles injected with radium-226. *Radiation Research* 137(3), 361–370.
- WILKE, W. L., PHEMISTER, R. D. & JAENKE, R. S. (1979). Neonatal irradiation nephropathy in the growing dog: I. renal morphological and functional adaptations following neonatal, sublethal, whole-body irradiation. *Radiation Research* 78(1), 61–71.
- WRONSKI, T. J., SMITH, J. M. & JEE, W. S. (1980). The microdistribution and retention of injected ²³⁹Pu on trabecular bone surfaces of the beagle: implications for the induction of osteosarcoma. *Radiation Research* 83(1), 74–89.
- XU, W., CHEN, J., XU, L., LI, H. & GUO, X. (2014). Acute radiation enteritis caused by dose-dependent radiation exposure in dogs: experimental research. *Experimental Biology and Medicine* 239(12), 1543–1556.
- YIN, Z., DENG, S., LIANG, Z. & WANG, Q. (2016). Consecutive CT-guided core needle tissue biopsy of lung lesions in the same dog at different phases of radiation-induced lung injury. *Journal of Radiation Research* 57(5), 499–504.
- YUILE, C. L., GIBB, F. R. & MORROW, P. E. (1970). Dose-related local and systemic effects of inhaled plutonium-238 and plutonium-239 dioxide in dogs. *Radiation Research* 44(3), 821–834.

(Received 25 September 2020; revised 11 April 2021; accepted 13 April 2021; published online 13 May 2021)